# PLACE-BASED MAPPING WITH ELECTRIC-ACOUSTIC STIMULATION

Margaret Tatum Dillon

A dissertation submitted to the faculty at the University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy in the Allied Health Sciences Department in the School of Medicine.

Chapel Hill 2022

Approved by:

Emily Buss

Monita Chatterjee

Jill Firszt

John Grose

Jackson Roush

© 2022 Margaret Tatum Dillon ALL RIGHTS RESERVED

### ABSTRACT

# Margaret Tatum Dillon: Place-Based Mapping with Electric-Acoustic Stimulation (Under the direction of Emily Buss)

The goals of this dissertation were to understand the influence of electric frequency-toplace mismatches on the speech recognition of listeners of electric-acoustic stimulation (EAS) and whether listeners would experience better speech recognition with maps derived from a strict place-based mapping as compared to alternative mapping procedures. Current default EAS mapping procedures do not account for the individual variation in electrode array placement relative to cochlear tonotopicity, resulting in electric frequency-to-place mismatches. The strict place-based mapping procedure assigns the electric filter frequencies to match the cochlear place frequencies for electrodes in the low-to-mid frequency region and distributes the remaining highfrequency information across electrodes in the basal region. The rationales for this procedure are that eliminating mismatches will improve speech recognition since 1) critical speech information is provided by the mid-frequencies and 2) better spectral resolution of low-frequency cues may support better performance in noise. EAS simulation studies find acute masked speech recognition is significantly better with strict place-based maps as compared to maps with spectral shifts. For the present work, the first experiment evaluated the effectiveness of the strict placebased mapping procedure to an alternative full-frequency place-based mapping procedure using simulations of short electrode arrays at shallow angular insertion depths. Recipients of short arrays (e.g.,  $\leq 24$  mm) may experience limited benefit with strict place-based maps since speech information below the frequency of the most apical electrode is discarded. The full-frequency

place-based map would provide more low-frequency information yet present spectral shifts for the electrodes below the 1 kHz cochlear region. For the EAS simulations, performance with the strict map remained stable across cases, while performance with the full-frequency map improved with decreases in AID. The second experiment assessed the pattern of speech recognition acclimatization for EAS users listening with either a strict place-based map or default map. Poorer performance was observed for EAS users with larger magnitudes of electric mismatch out to 6-months post-activation. Taken together, the results from this dissertation suggest that eliminating electric frequency-to-place mismatches such as with the strict placebased mapping procedure supports better early speech recognition for EAS users than alternative mapping procedures. To my family and friends whose love and encouragement made this possible. To the study participants who gave their time and energy to help us understand how to help individuals with hearing loss hear their best.

#### ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

My interest in clinical research began when I was doctorate of audiology graduate student training under Dr. Marcia Clark Adunka. She invited me to participate in her clinical research discussions with Dr. Emily Buss. Dr. Adunka was passionate about providing the best care for her patients with cochlear implants and would consistently question how to improve upon evidence-based practice. Dr. Buss would discuss the mechanisms that may have contributed to Dr. Adunka's clinical observations and recommend strong study designs that would best answer her questions. I wanted to be the combination of these two women – a clinician-scientist who investigated methods to improve patient outcomes. Their mutual respect and collaboration impacted the way I view how clinicians and researchers should interact to advance science and improve the treatment of the patients who trust us with their care.

When I decided to pursue the PhD, I wanted Dr. Buss to take me on as her trainee. Her brilliance and ingenuity are unmatched. I knew with her mentorship that I would be able to ask stronger questions, design more thorough experiments, and contribute to our team and field in a more meaningful way. It is energizing to talk about new ideas and data with her, which were some of my favorite moments during this process. Dr. Buss also helped me develop skillsets that would make me be more independent as a researcher. She is also incredibly kind. I am thankful for all she has done to support me professionally and personally. She has made me a stronger scientist and shaped the way I interact with colleagues and mentor trainees. I am thankful to have been trained by both Drs. Adunka and Buss during my clinical and research careers. During my clinical coursework, I had the unique opportunity to work with Dr. Charles Finley. At the time, there was only one course on cochlear implants. The course content did not allow for an in-depth review of signal coding and I did not feel confident in my mapping decision-making since I did not know what was happening behind the scenes in the software. Dr. Finley allowed me to complete an independent study with him. He assigned specific readings and we met weekly to discuss my impressions and questions. It was a gift to have that one-onone interaction with someone who impacts the field in a major way. Learning from him made me realize I wanted to investigate mapping manipulations that would improve the sound quality and ultimately the performance of our patients with cochlear implants, and I am thankful for that opportunity.

A team that has shown unwavering support during my PhD journey has been the UNC cochlear implant team. One of my motivations for pursuing the PhD was to contribute to the UNC cochlear implant team in a more meaningful way – to ask better questions, design stronger research studies, and ultimately help our patients hear their best. The UNC cochlear implant team includes clinicians and researchers with a shared goal of advancing the science that supports our decision-making to provide the best care for individuals with hearing loss. Collaborating with this team of audiologists, physicians, and speech-language pathologists is a major reason why I enjoy being a research audiologist. Thank you to the previous and current team members who contributed to the present research: Drs. Emily Buss, Margaret Richter, Meredith Rooth, Andrea Overton, Sarah Dillon, Alyssa Flippo, Stacey Kane, Adrienne Pearson, Kristen Quinones, Jenna Raymond, Noelle Roth, Samantha Scharf, Allison Young, Kevin Brown, Matthew Dedmon, Brendan O'Connell, Morgan Selleck, and Nicholas Thompson.

vii

Thank you to Dr. Brendan O'Connell for his collaboration on the present projects. Dr. O'Connell was enthusiastic and dedicated to these projects from the moment that I approached him with the idea of place-based mapping. We spent many hours discussing previous literature, reviewing images, and collecting pilot data. Thank you for taking this risk with me and for all your efforts on the foundational studies that we completed to prepare this procedure for participants with cochlear implants. It was energizing and a fun experience to work alongside a friend and colleague who was equally as excited about the potential impact of these projects.

Thank you to Dr. Kevin Brown for his mentorship and friendship during this experience. Dr. Brown mentored me during an independent study on different types of imaging and the use of imaging for patients with hearing loss. This training helped me improve my identification of anatomic landmarks and abnormalities and supported the critical evaluation of how imaging could be used in the assessment and treatment of cochlear implant candidates and recipients. That experience provided the foundational knowledge that supported the projects within this dissertation and our current research. I am thankful for his time and patience with me during that experience. Additionally, I am thankful for his continued support of me personally and professionally. It is empowering to know you have a colleague who will consistently champion for you – thank you.

Thank you to the funding sources for the present projects. These data were collected as part of three grants from: 1) Department of Otolaryngology/Head & Neck Surgery Small Research Grant, 2) MED-EL Corporation, and 3) the National Institute on Deafness and Other Communication Disorders of the National Institutes of Health (R21DC018389). The content is solely the responsibility of the authors and does not necessarily represent the official views of the

viii

National Institutes of Health. The present projects were made possible because of these generous funds.

The present projects were also made possible by collaborations with trainees and members of other UNC departments. Thank you to Kelly Anderson, Meredith Braza, Amanda Davis, Kira Griffith, Alec Johnson, Haley Murdock, and Kathryn Sobon, and Drs. Michael Canfarotta and Joseph Hopfinger for their contributions to this work. Dr. Canfarotta contributed to the foundational work that supported the present studies and helped with the review of the individual images for our EAS users. I appreciate his time, efforts, and attentiveness on our research. Also, thank you to Dr. Hopfinger from the Department of Psychology and Neuroscience for his mentorship on our simulation work and allowing me to join his lab to learn more about plasticity.

I was spoiled to have a powerhouse PhD committee, who challenged me to think critically, explore new areas, and design strong studies to answer interesting questions. Thank you to Drs. Buss, Monita Chatterjee, Jill Firszt, John Grose, and Jackson Roush. These scientists are known for impactful research, and I was thrilled when they were willing to take me on as a trainee. Dr. Chatterjee mentored me on the early work of device variables and map settings that influence cochlear implant recipient performance. Dr. Firszt mentored me on the topics of unilateral hearing loss and considerations for cochlear implantation. Dr. Grose mentored me on an independent study on auditory aging and methods to assess the effects on performance. Dr. Roush has been a mentor since I was an undergraduate student who realized in his Introduction to Audiology course that I wanted to be an audiologist. He has supported me throughout my clinical and research careers, and I am forever grateful. These combined experiences with this committee were such a gift and I am so thankful for them.

ix

Thank you also to the team in the Division of Speech and Hearing Sciences and the Department of Otolaryngology/Head & Neck Surgery for their support during this process. From the Division of Speech and Hearing Sciences, thank you Tamara Mesko, and Drs. Betsy Crais, Karen Erickson, Ranita Anderson, Sofia Benson-Goldberg, Stacey Kane, Nicole Corbin, and Samantha Gustafson for their guidance and friendship during this experience. From the Department of Otolaryngology/Head & Neck Surgery, thank you to Kathy Bogie, Ellen Doutt, Kathy Harris, Dawn Wilson, Donna Woodard, and Sara Beland, and Drs. Harold Pillsbury, Wendell Yarbrough, Amelia Drake, and Brent Senior. This group saw the value in this experience and has supported me personally and professionally. Dr. Pillsbury created opportunities for me early in my career and supported me as a new research audiologist. He created an environment that allowed me to investigate new topics, which helped with expanding access to cochlear implantation for children and adults. I am grateful that I had so many years working with and learning from him.

The UNC Cochlear Implant Clinical Research team were amazing collaborators and supporters during this process. Thank you to Drs. Meredith Rooth, Lisa Park, and Gretta Richter. Investigating different topics in the field of cochlear implantation with these research audiologists is incredible, and I feel very fortunate to know them as colleagues and friends. Also, thank you to the trainees who worked in our lab during this experience: Victoria Sweeney, Amanda Davis, Kelly Anderson, and Shannon Culbertson, and Drs. Teresa Vos, Michael Canfarotta, Kaylene King, and Amy Noxon.

Thank you to my family and friends for their love, support, and encouragement. They were there to celebrate the highs and to build me up during the lows. This experience brought multiple challenges and my strength to face each one often came from these wonderful people. I

Х

have been fortunate to be surrounded by people who are genuine and kind and make life fun. Thank you to Dillon for continuing to think that my crazy makes life interesting and supporting me during this process. Tatum and Margaret: I love you. You are two miracles who bring so much joy to our lives.

Finally, thank you to the participants with normal hearing and with hearing loss who contributed to this work. An aim of this line of research is to help patients hear their best. Thank you for dedicating your time and energy to help us understand how we can better serve patients with hearing loss.

# TABLE OF CONTENTS

LIST OF TABLES xiv
LIST OF FIGURES xv
LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS AND SYMBOLS xvi
CHAPTER 1: INTRODUCTION
Mapping of electric filter frequencies: CI-alone devices
Default EAS mapping procedures
Place-based EAS mapping procedures
Present research
CHAPTER 2: PLACE-BASED MAPPING OF LOW-FREQUENCY SPEECH INFORMATION FOR SIMULATIONS OF COCHLEAR IMPLANT AND ELECTRIC-ACOUSTIC STIMULATION DEVICES AS A FUNCTION OF ANGULAR INSERTION DEPTH
Introduction
Comparison of place-based mapping procedures14
Methods16
Participants16
Stimuli17
Simulated cases of short electrode arrays
Strict versus full-frequency place-based mapping procedures
Procedure
Data analysis
Results
Discussion

Conclusions	5
CHAPTER 3: INFLUENCE OF ELECTRIC FREQUENCY-TO-PLACE MISMATCHES ON THE EARLY SPEECH RECOGNITION OUTCOMES	
FOR ELECTRIC-ACOUSTIC STIMULATION (EAS)	0
Introduction	6
Methods	6
Participants	7
Procedures	7
Electric frequency-to-place mismatch	9
Data analysis	0
Results	0
Discussion	.9
CHAPTER 4: CONCLUSIONS AND FUTURE DIRECTIONS	2
Masked sentence recognition with strict versus full-frequency place-based maps	2
Early speech recognition for EAS users with default versus place-based maps	3
Future directions	4
REFERENCES	6

# LIST OF TABLES

Table 1. The cochlear place frequency for each electrode (E; listed in bold) and center frequency of the associated channel using either the strict or full-frequency place-based mapping procedure for each simulated case of a 12-channel short	
electrode array	18
Table 2. Regression coefficients from the full LMM that evaluated the main	
effects of sex, case, condition, and SNR, and the 2-way and 3-way interactions of case, condition, and SNR.	
Table 3. Regression coefficients from the reduced LMM for the CI simulations	
interactions	
Table 4. Regression coefficients from the LMM for the EAS simulations that evaluated the main effects of case, map, and SNR, and their 2-way and 3-way	
interactions.	
Table 5. Demographic information for EAS users listening with either a default or	
a place-based map	
Table 6: Regression coefficients from the models that evaluated the main effects	
of interval (1, 3, and 6 months), absolute electric frequency-to-place mismatch at	
1500 Hz, AID of E1, and the interaction of interval and electric mismatch	46

# LIST OF FIGURES

Figure 1. Psychometric functions fitted to mean proportion correct data for each case	24
Figure 2. Psychometric functions fitted to the proportion correct data for individual listeners	25
Figure 3. Unaided air-conduction pure-tone detection thresholds for each participant at initial activation and 1-, 3-, and 6-months post-activation	13
Figure 4: Speech recognition as a function of electric frequency-to-place mismatch at 1500 Hz at initial activation and 1-, 3-, and 6-month post-activation	15
Figure 5: Individual speech recognition data at the 1-month and 6-month intervals	18

# LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS AND SYMBOLS

AID	angular insertion depth
α	significance level
~	approximately
ANSI	American National Standards Institute
©	copyright
CF	center frequency
CI	cochlear implant
CI-full	cochlear implant with full-frequency place-based map
CI-strict	cochlear implant with strict place-based map
CNC	Consonant-Nucleus-Consonant
СТ	computed tomography
cu	current unit
d	Cohen's d
dB	decibel
o	degrees
DF	degrees of freedom
E	electrode
EAS	electric-acoustic stimulation
EAS-full	electric-acoustic stimulation with a full-frequency place- based map
EAS-strict	electric-acoustic stimulation with a strict place-based map
F	F-statistic
FIR	finite impulse response
>	greater than

2	greater than or equal to
HL	hearing level
Hz	Hertz
IRB	Institutional Review Board
LF	lower filter frequency
LFPTA	low-frequency pure-tone average
lme	linear mixed effects
LMM	linear mixed model
kHz	kilohertz
<	less than
$\leq$	less than or equal to
MATLAB	matrix laboratory; a computing environment and programming language
MCL	maximum comfortable loudness
MCL mm	maximum comfortable loudness millimeters
MCL mm NAL-NL1	maximum comfortable loudness millimeters National Acoustic Laboratories' nonlinear fitting procedure, version 1
MCL mm NAL-NL1 <i>p</i>	<ul> <li>maximum comfortable loudness</li> <li>millimeters</li> <li>National Acoustic Laboratories' nonlinear fitting procedure, version 1</li> <li>p-value; significance level</li> </ul>
MCL mm NAL-NL1 p %	maximum comfortable loudness millimeters National Acoustic Laboratories' nonlinear fitting procedure, version 1 p-value; significance level percent correct
MCL mm NAL-NL1 <i>p</i> % Ph.D.	<ul> <li>maximum comfortable loudness</li> <li>millimeters</li> <li>National Acoustic Laboratories' nonlinear fitting procedure, version 1</li> <li>p-value; significance level</li> <li>percent correct</li> <li>Doctor of Philosophy</li> </ul>
MCL mm NAL-NL1 p % Ph.D. R	maximum comfortable loudness   millimeters   National Acoustic Laboratories' nonlinear fitting procedure, version 1   p-value; significance level   percent correct   Doctor of Philosophy   R statistical software
MCL mm NAL-NL1 p % Ph.D. R RAU	maximum comfortable loudness   millimeters   National Acoustic Laboratories' nonlinear fitting procedure, version 1   p-value; significance level   percent correct   Doctor of Philosophy   R statistical software   rationalized arcsine unit
MCL mm NAL-NL1 p % Ph.D. R RAU RAU SD	maximum comfortable loudness   millimeters   National Acoustic Laboratories' nonlinear fitting procedure, version 1   p-value; significance level   percent correct   Doctor of Philosophy   R statistical software   rationalized arcsine unit   standard deviation
MCL mm NAL-NL1 p % Ph.D. R RAU RAU SD SE	maximum comfortable loudness   millimeters   National Acoustic Laboratories' nonlinear fitting procedure, version 1   p-value; significance level   percent correct   Doctor of Philosophy   R statistical software   rationalized arcsine unit   standard deviation   standard error
MCL mm NAL-NL1 p % Ph.D. R Ph.D. R AU SD SE SG	maximum comfortable loudness   millimeters   National Acoustic Laboratories' nonlinear fitting procedure, version 1   p-value; significance level   percent correct   Doctor of Philosophy   R statistical software   rationalized arcsine unit   standard deviation   standard error   spiral ganglion

SPL	sound pressure level
Т	threshold
t	t-statistic
UNC	The University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill

### **CHAPTER 1: INTRODUCTION**

Cochlear implant (CI) recipients with residual acoustic hearing in the implanted ear are fit with acoustic amplification and a CI in the same ear, a configuration referred to as electricacoustic stimulation (EAS). Better performance is typically observed with EAS than with a CI alone (Dillon et al., 2015; Dunn et al., 2010; Gantz et al., 2009; Gifford & Dorman, 2012; Gifford et al., 2013, 2014; Pillsbury et al., 2018; Rader, Fastl, & Baumann, 2013), which is likely due to access to acoustic low-frequency cues, such as the fundamental frequency, which can support better speech recognition in noise. However, the benefit of EAS compared to the CIalone varies widely across individuals (Gantz et al., 2016; Pillsbury et al., 2018). The individual differences in the performance of EAS users could be due in part to differences in duration of hearing loss, age at implantation, and degree and configuration of residual acoustic hearing in the implanted ear (Gantz et al., 2016). The variation in performance could also be due in part to the wide variability in angular insertion depth (AID) of the electrode array across CI recipients (Canfarotta et al., 2020; Landsberger et al., 2015) and the resulting variability in the cochlear place of stimulation. The default mapping procedures for CI-alone and EAS device do not account for the patient-specific variability in the electrode array location, which can often result in discrepancies between the electric filter frequencies assigned to a particular electrode and the normal cochlear place frequencies at the location of the electrode, known as electric frequencyto-place mismatches. There is longstanding evidence of the negative influence of frequency-toplace mismatches on speech recognition for listeners of CI-alone simulations and CI-alone devices (Başkent & Shannon, 2003, 2005; Fu, Shannon, & Galvin, 2002; Shannon, Zeng, &

Wygonski, 1998), however, the influence on the speech recognition for EAS users is less clear. The primary aims of the present experiments were to understand the influence of electric frequency-to-place mismatches for listeners of EAS and whether listeners would experience better speech recognition with maps derived from a strict place-based mapping as compared to alternative mapping procedures. Understanding the influence of electric mismatches and the benefit of individualizing electric filter frequencies is of high clinical importance since approximately 60% of EAS users experience electric frequency-to-place mismatches of ½ octave (6 semitones) or more (Canfarotta et al., 2020).

#### Mapping of electric filter frequencies: CI-alone devices

Multi-channel electrode arrays take advantage of the tonotopic organization of the cochlea by distributing low-frequency speech information to apical electrodes and high-frequency speech information to basal electrodes. The electric filter frequencies for individual channels determine the frequency range for the speech information presented by specific electrodes. For CI-alone devices, default mapping procedures aim to provide the listener with the full speech frequency range (e.g., 70-8500 Hz) in order to support optimum speech recognition. The speech frequency range is logarithmically distributed across the active channels. The default mapping procedure does not account for the patient-specific variability in the electrode array location, which is influenced by the individual cochlear morphology, electrode array design/length, and surgical approach (Nordfalk et al., 2016; O'Connell et al., 2016, 2017). Variable magnitudes of electric frequency-to-place mismatches are observed for CI-alone users listening with default maps (Canfarotta et al., 2020; Landsberger et al., 2015).

Studies of CI-alone simulations and CI-alone users demonstrate that acute speech recognition is better with maps that align the filter frequencies with the cochlear place

frequencies as compared to maps with large frequency-to-place mismatches (Başkent & Shannon, 2003, 2005; Fu et al., 2002; Shannon et al., 1998). Tasks of vowel recognition have been demonstrated as sensitive measures to assess the influence of electric frequency-to-place mismatches on speech recognition (Başkent & Shannon, 2003, 2005; Fu et al., 2002) as compared to tasks of consonant recognition (Başkent & Shannon, 2003; Fu et al., 2002). Fu and colleagues (2002) proposed that the different pattern of results between tasks of vowel and consonant recognition was due to the limited effect of the frequency-place relationship on the temporal pattern needed for consonant recognition as compared to the significant effect of the frequency-place relationship on the spectral pattern needed for vowel recognition. While performance with acute listening experience with spectrally shifted maps has been observed to be poorer than with aligned maps, CI-alone users and participants with normal hearing listening to CI-alone simulations demonstrate the ability to acclimate with extended listening experience (Faulkner, 2006; Fu et al., 2002, 2005; Fu & Galvin, 2003; Li & Fu, 2007; Li, Galvin, & Fu, 2009; Reiss et al., 2007, 2014; Rosen, Faulkner, & Wilkinson, 1999; Sagi et al., 2010; Smalt et al., 2013; Svirsky et al., 2004, 2015b; Vermeire et al., 2015).

## **Default EAS mapping procedures**

Default mapping procedures for EAS devices also aim to provide the listener with the full speech frequency range, with an additional step of dividing the frequency range between the acoustic and electric outputs. Default EAS mapping procedures use the patient's acoustic unaided hearing detection thresholds in the implanted ear to determine the output of the acoustic component and the lowest frequency presented by the electric component, referred to as the low-frequency cutoff. The low-frequency cutoff is defined as the frequency at which unaided detection thresholds in the implanted ear exceed a criterion level (e.g., 70 dB HL, see Gifford et

al., 2017), above which acoustic stimulation is less effective. To minimize spectral gaps in the signal provided to the listener, speech information above the low-frequency cutoff is presented electrically and distributed logarithmically across active electrodes – irrespective of their intracochlear location. Karsten and colleagues (2013) demonstrated that this EAS mapping procedure supports better speech recognition compared to procedures that present the low-frequency speech information both acoustically and electrically, or procedures that leave a gap between the highest frequency associated with audible acoustic stimulation and the lowest frequency associated with electric stimulation.

Use of the CI recipient's unaided detection thresholds allows for some degree of individualized EAS mapping which provides an effective representation of the acoustic information (Dillon et al., 2014; Vermeire et al., 2008); however, default EAS mapping procedures do not account for patient-specific variability in electrode array location. Short (e.g.,  $\leq 24$  mm) electrode arrays are typically used for CI candidates with normal-to-moderate low-frequency thresholds due to the increased likelihood of hearing preservation with less trauma to the apical cochlear region compared to longer arrays (Gantz et al., 2016; Suhling et al., 2016; Wanna et al., 2018). Recently, hearing preservation has also been observed for CI recipients of long (e.g., 31.5 mm) arrays with more flexible designs than earlier generations (Helbig et al., 2011; Hollis et al., 2021; Mick et al., 2014). Electric frequency-to-place mismatches are prevalent in EAS users due to the wide variability in AID across and within electrode arrays (Canfarotta et al., 2020) and variability in residual acoustic hearing (Gantz et al., 2016; Pillsbury et al., 2018).

The spectral shifts associated with electric frequency-to-place mismatches have been shown to negatively influence vowel recognition in quiet for participants with normal hearing

listening to EAS simulations (Fu, Galvin, & Wang, 2017). Considering the presence of the lowfrequency acoustic information, it is unclear whether electric frequency-to-place mismatches will also negatively influence speech recognition in noise. The acoustic hearing may serve as an anchor to cochlear place, making it challenging to recognize speech in noise when combined with a spectrally shifted map. Alternatively, the acoustic information may provide low-frequency cues that aid in deciphering the spectrally shifted electric information, which could reduce the negative influence of electric frequency-to-place mismatches for EAS users. It is also unclear whether the patterns of performance observed for EAS simulations are the same as for actual EAS users.

### **Place-based EAS mapping procedures**

The present experiments investigate speech recognition performance when listening to maps derived from a place-based mapping procedure that incorporates AID and the associated cochlear place frequency into EAS mapping to eliminate electric frequency-to-place mismatches. Initial investigations in CI-alone users or CI-alone simulations demonstrated better speech recognition with maps that approximately matched the cochlear place frequency, based on linear insertion depth of the electrode array, as opposed to maps that presented spectrally-shifted information (Başkent & Shannon, 2003, 2004, 2005; Dorman, Loizou, & Rainey, 1997; Fu & Shannon, 1999a; Li & Fu, 2010). More recently, use of intra-operative and post-operative imaging has supported more accurate estimates of AID and the cochlear place frequency associated with individual electrodes (Canfarotta et al., 2019; Noble et al., 2012, 2014). The mapping procedure used in the present experiments, termed *strict place-based EAS mapping*, uses the post-operative computed tomography (CT) image to estimate AID for each electrode, calculates the cochlear place frequency associated with each electrode, and identifies any

electrodes within the functional acoustic hearing region (i.e.,  $\leq 65$  dB HL). The procedure aligns the speech information for electrodes up to at least the 3 kHz cochlear region; the remaining high-frequency information is distributed across the channels for the electrodes in the basal region. The rationale for aligning the low-frequency information is that providing better spectral resolution of these cues may support better speech recognition in noise (Jin & Nelson, 2010; Qin & Oxenham, 2003). The rationales for distributing the high-frequency information across basal electrodes as opposed to deactivating electrodes in the region above the upper filter frequency limit for the device (i.e., 8.5 kHz) are: 1) listeners can tolerate spectral shifts of high-frequency information when the mid-frequency information is aligned (Başkent & Shannon, 2007), and 2) most high-frequency speech cues are not spectrally discrete (e.g., voiceless fricatives). The 3kHz criterion was selected due to the importance of speech information in the 1-3 kHz region (ANSI, 1997; Warren et al., 1995), although some data suggest that the band importance function may vary across individual CI recipients (Bosen & Chatterjee, 2016).

In addition to eliminating electric frequency-to-place mismatches, the present place-based mapping procedure aims to limit potential peripheral electric-on-acoustic masking, which is when electric stimulation in the region of acoustic hearing interferes with the neural response to acoustic stimulation. For CI recipients of electrode arrays close to or within the region of functional acoustic hearing, the electric current spread from apical electrodes may mask low-frequency acoustic cues (Imsiecke et al., 2020a, 2020b; Kipping, Krüger, & Nogueira, 2020; Krüger, Büchner, & Nogueira, 2017; Lin et al., 2011). This particular scenario is increasingly relevant as hearing preservation has been shown in CI recipients of long (e.g., 31.5 mm), flexible lateral wall arrays (Hollis et al., 2021; Mick et al., 2014; Usami et al., 2014). The default EAS mapping procedures do not include methods to limit electric-on-acoustic masking. For the

present place-based mapping procedure, the current levels for electrodes identified to be within the region of functional acoustic hearing are reduced below the listener's detection to attempt to minimize peripheral electric-on-acoustic masking.

A consideration of the present strict place-based EAS mapping procedure is that it may introduce a spectral gap in the provided frequency information. A frequency gap would occur when the most apical electrode is positioned basal to the cochlear place of functional acoustic hearing. Some data suggest that a gap between acoustic and electric information is detrimental for speech recognition with EAS (Karsten et al., 2013), but tonotopicity was not considered in that prior research. That is, the AID of the electrode array and the electric frequency-to-place mismatches with the evaluated filter frequencies were not included and may have influenced the findings. Short electrode arrays and shallow insertion depths generally confer the highest rate of successful hearing preservation (Gantz et al., 2016; O'Connell et al., 2017; Suhling et al., 2016), and thus short arrays are selected most often for hearing preservation cochlear implantation cases. As such, the apical electrode is most often positioned basal to the region of residual hearing for EAS users (Canfarotta et al., 2020). A strict place-based EAS mapping procedure may create large gaps in frequency information for CI recipients with electrode arrays at shallow AIDs. Recently EAS simulation studies demonstrate that listeners can tolerate spectral gaps between the acoustic and electric frequency information when listening with place-based maps (Dillon et al., 2021a; Fu et al., 2017; Willis et al., 2020). For example, Willis and colleagues (2020), reported better speech recognition with simulations of place-based maps than spectrally shifted maps, even with a spectral gap between 600 and 1200 Hz with the place-based map. It is possible that the cost associated with a larger spectral gap in the speech signal or with gaps in the critical speech frequency region (e.g., 1.5 kHz; Warren et al., 1995) would outweigh the benefits

of strict place-based mapping in EAS users with shallow AIDs, resulting in better speech recognition with electric frequency-to-place mismatches in some EAS users.

The effectiveness of the present strict place-based mapping procedure as compared to the default EAS mapping procedure on speech recognition was first evaluated in simulation studies (Dillon et al., 2021a, 2022). The experiment modeled the cochlear place frequencies of an example 24-mm electrode array recipient, since a 24-mm electrode array is preferred at the study site for cases with normal-to-moderate low-frequency acoustic hearing. Participants listened to simulations of default versus place-based maps and completed a task of masked sentence recognition, which provides richer context cues more similar to those encountered in natural communication than tasks of vowel recognition. The place-based map introduced a spectral gap in the acoustic and electric frequency information (i.e., 250-550 Hz). Significantly better acute speech recognition was found with the place-based map (550-8500 Hz) than the default map (250-8500 Hz). For example, mean performance was 38% with the default map and 58% with the place-based map at the 10 dB signal-to-noise ratio (SNR). The implication was that aligning the electric filters to cochlear tonotopicity supports better speech recognition than providing the full speech spectrum with spectrally shifted maps. What remained unclear is whether this pattern of performance would be observed for recipients of electrode arrays at shallower AIDs. For those cases, the strict place-based mapping procedure would discard more low-frequency information than simulated by Dillon et al. (2021a; 2022). Individuals with electrode arrays at shallow AIDs may benefit from an alternative place-based mapping procedure that aims to provide more lowfrequency information than the strict place-based mapping procedure.

An alternative to a *strict* place-based map would be a *full-frequency* place-based map that provides the listener with the full-frequency spectrum by aligning the mid-frequency information

(e.g., 1-3 kHz) to the cochlear place frequency and distributing the low-frequency information across the apical electrodes and high-frequency information across basal electrodes, irrespective of place. Better speech recognition may be observed with a *full-frequency* map since the listener would have the benefit of aligned information in the critical speech frequency region in addition to access to the full speech spectrum. Conversely, it may be challenging for EAS users to adjust to spectral shifts in electrically represented low-frequency information when both lower frequency acoustic information and higher frequency electric information are aligned to cochlear place. This prediction is supported by EAS simulation studies that demonstrate better performance with place-based maps than spectrally shifted maps, even with large frequency information gaps (i.e., .6 - 1.2 kHz) between the acoustic and electric outputs with strict placebased maps (Fu et al., 2017; Willis et al., 2020). Those previous EAS simulations presented frequency-to-place mismatches across the entire range of input frequencies for the spectrally shifted maps. In contrast, the present full-frequency place-based mapping procedure aligns the mid-frequency information with cochlear place and intentionally shifts lower and higher frequency information to provide more of the speech spectrum.

## **Present research**

The *purpose* of the present research was to evaluate whether a strict place-based mapping procedure supports better speech recognition as compared to a default mapping procedure or a full-frequency place-based mapping procedure. Speech recognition performance was evaluated for participants with normal hearing who listened to EAS simulations and actual EAS users. Acute speech recognition was first compared with a *strict* versus *full-frequency* place-based map using EAS simulations of short electrode arrays at shallow AIDs. Next, the speech recognition of

EAS users was evaluated as a function of electric frequency-to-place mismatches during the first 6 months of listening experience.

For the first experiment, acute speech recognition was evaluated in participants with normal hearing listening to vocoded speech. The vocoder simulations extracted the envelope of the speech stimulus within each analysis band and applied it to a noise-band carrier; the frequency content of the noise-band carrier controlled the place of transduction via natural tonotopicity of the normal-hearing cochlea. The *strict* place-based mapping procedure aligned low-to-mid frequency information to cochlear place, an approach that may entail a spectral gap. The *full-frequency* place-based mapping procedure aligned the mid-frequency information to the cochlear place frequency and distributed the low-frequency information across the apical electrodes, irrespective of place, to provide the listener with more speech information than would be provided by the strict place-based mapping procedure. The hypotheses were: 1) better speech recognition would be observed with the *full-frequency* place-based map as compared to the *strict* place-based map for simulations of electrode arrays at shallow AIDs (e.g., 335°), and 2) better speech recognition would be observed with the *strict* place-based map as compared to the *full*frequency place-based map for simulations for electrode arrays at deeper AIDs (e.g., 460°). Performance with the different map configurations was evaluated in participants with normal hearing listening to EAS simulations to assess the potential risks and benefits of place-based mapping prior to implementation with EAS users.

Experiment 2 built upon the above EAS simulation studies by investigating the effectiveness of place-based mapping in EAS users and the influence of electric frequency-to-place mismatches on early speech recognition. Participants were randomized to listen with either a default or strict place-based map at initial device activation and were evaluated acutely and at

the 1-, 3-, and 6-month follow-up visits. The hypotheses were: 1) EAS users with minimal electric frequency-to-place mismatches would experience better acute speech recognition and more rapid performance growth than EAS users with larger electric frequency-to-place mismatches, and 2) the performance of EAS users with the default map would be negatively correlated with the magnitude of the electric frequency-to-place mismatch.

# CHAPTER 2: PLACE-BASED MAPPING OF LOW-FREQUENCY SPEECH INFORMATION FOR SIMULATIONS OF COCHLEAR IMPLANT AND ELECTRIC-ACOUSTIC STIMULATION DEVICES AS A FUNCTION OF ANGULAR INSERTION DEPTH<sup>1</sup>

## Introduction

The performance benefit of *strict* place-based maps may not be experienced by recipients of short electrode arrays (e.g.,  $\leq 24$  mm) since information below the frequency associated with the most apical electrode is discarded. Recipients of short electrode arrays may benefit from a *full-frequency* place-based map that aligns the critical speech information (e.g., 1 - 3 kHz; ANSI, 1997; Warren et al., 1995) and compresses lower and higher frequency information to provide more of the speech spectrum. The pattern of performance with the full-frequency place-based map may differ for CI versus EAS users due to acoustic hearing in the implanted ear serving as an anchor for cochlear tonotopicity. The present experiment compared the masked speech recognition of participants with normal hearing when listening to CI or EAS simulations with two types of place-based maps using the cochlear place frequencies observed for three different actual recipients of short electrode arrays.

CI simulation studies suggest that recipients of short electrode arrays can tolerate the loss of some low-frequency information with strict place-based maps, though there are limits at which performance deteriorates. Fu and Shannon (1999b) observed minimal changes in vowel recognition with CI simulations of strict place-based maps for insertion depths ranging from 28

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> This chapter has been submitted as an article in Trends in Hearing: Dillon, M.T., Buss, E., Johnson, A., Canfarotta, M.W., O'Connell, B.P. (submitted). Place-based mapping of low-frequency speech information for simulations of cochlear implant and electric-acoustic stimulation devices as a function of insertion depth. *Trends in Hearing*.

mm (lower filter frequency, LF = 289 Hz) to 21 mm (LF = 960 Hz). These data indicated that listeners could tolerate the loss of low-frequency information up to at least 960 Hz with strict place-based maps. Faulkner and colleagues (2003) assessed speech recognition using consonant, vowel, and sentence stimuli with CI simulations of strict place-based maps for insertion depths of 25 mm (center frequency, CF = 502 Hz) to 17 mm (CF = 1851 Hz). Speech recognition began to decline at the shallower insertion depths (i.e.,  $\leq 19$  mm, CF = 1364 Hz), presumably due to the loss of low- to mid-frequency information. In 4 CI users, Başkent and Shannon (2005) simulated shallow insertion depths ranging from 28 mm to 7 mm by deactivating apical electrodes. For each simulated insertion depth, speech recognition was assessed with strict place-based maps and maps with compression applied to provide a wider input frequency range. For deeper insertion depths, CI users had better performance with the strict place-based maps compared to the compressed, spectrally shifted maps. Performance declined with the strict place-based maps as the simulated insertion depth decreased. At approximately 19 mm (CF: 1332 Hz), CI users began performing better with the compressed, spectrally shifted maps than the strict place-based maps. These findings demonstrate that strictly aligning the filter frequencies to cochlear tonotopicity may be detrimental for the speech recognition of recipients of short electrode arrays.

Recipients of short electrode arrays may benefit from maps that align a portion of the speech spectrum to cochlear place. Preliminary data suggest that listeners of place-based maps may tolerate the loss of some low-frequency information if the mid-frequency information (e.g., 1 - 3 kHz) is aligned with the cochlear place frequencies (Başkent & Shannon, 2007; Warren et al., 1995). Warren and colleagues (1995) evaluated recognition of sentences that were filtered into narrow bands, with stimulus CFs ranging from 370 to 6000 Hz. Participant performance was best when provided with mid-frequency information (i.e., CF = 1500 Hz) as compared to lower

or higher frequency information. In a CI simulation study of 25- and 20-mm electrode arrays, Başkent and Shannon (2007) compared vowel and consonant recognition for 5 participants with normal hearing listening to strict place-based maps (carrier filters and analysis filters matched), spectrally shifted maps (carrier filters shifted higher or lower than the analysis bands), and spectrally shifted maps with compression (wider analysis bands). As expected, performance was best with the strict place-based maps than either the spectrally shifted maps or spectrally shifted maps with compression. For some of the simulated conditions, the spectrally shifted maps with compression had minimal electric frequency-to-place mismatches in the mid-frequency region (i.e., 1 - 2 kHz). Notably, performance was better with the spectrally shifted maps with compression when mismatches were minimal for the mid frequencies. No such benefit was observed when mismatches were minimal for the high frequencies (i.e., > 8 kHz). Taken together, these data suggest that recipients of short electrode arrays may benefit from place-based mapping procedures that prioritize the alignment of the critical mid-frequency information and inclusion of low-frequency information regardless of place.

### **Comparison of place-based mapping procedures**

An alternative to our *strict* place-based mapping procedure is a *full-frequency* placebased mapping procedure that assigns the filter frequencies to align with the cochlear place frequencies for electrodes in the mid-frequency cochlear region and compresses lower and higher frequency information non-tonotopically across electrodes in the apical and basal regions. Thus, the difference between the strict and full-frequency place-based mapping procedures is the distribution of low-frequency information for electrodes below the 1 kHz cochlear region. Listeners may experience better speech recognition with full-frequency maps than with strict maps due to access to more low-frequency information. On the other hand, listeners may

experience poorer speech recognition with full-frequency maps than with strict maps due to the spectral shifts of low-frequency information. The present experiment compared the masked speech recognition with full-frequency maps versus strict maps to determine whether presenting low-frequency information with intentional spectral shifts offers an advantage over discarding low-frequency information when the mid-frequency information is aligned with cochlear place for recipients of short electrode arrays.

Differences in speech recognition performance with strict maps versus full-frequency maps are likely influenced by the specific AID of the electrode array. For shallower insertion depths, more low-frequency information is discarded with strict maps, and larger spectral shifts of low-frequency information are presented with full-frequency maps. To support optimal performance for our clinical population, we need to understand the conditions under which fullfrequency maps are preferrable to strict maps. The average AID of the most apical electrode for currently available short electrode arrays are 428° (SD: 34°) for the MED-EL Flex24 array (Canfarotta et al., 2020), 411° (SD: 78°) for the Cochlear CI422 Slim Straight array (O'Connell et al., 2016), and 393° (SD: 62°) for the Advanced Bionics SlimJ array (Lenarz et al., 2020). These AIDs equate to cochlear place frequencies of 590 Hz, 646 Hz, and 713 Hz, respectively, when using a spiral ganglion (SG) frequency-to-place function (Stakhovskaya et al., 2007). The present experiment simulated three cases of short 12-channel electrode arrays with AIDs that were within the range observed clinically for short arrays [460° (498 Hz), 389° (728 Hz), and 335° (987 Hz)].

Differences in performance with strict versus full-frequency maps could also vary based on access to acoustic low-frequency cues; that is, whether the listener has functional acoustic hearing and uses an EAS device or does not have functional acoustic hearing and uses a CI

device. For CI users with short electrode arrays at shallows AIDs, we hypothesized that performance with the strict map (*CI-strict*) would decline with decreases in AID and the benefit of the full-frequency map (*CI-full*) would be observed, as described above. The prediction for EAS users is less clear. For EAS users, the acoustic hearing in the implanted ear would provide access to some low-frequency information and may serve as an anchor to cochlear tonotopicity. Thus, EAS users may experience better performance with strict maps (*EAS-strict*) than fullfrequency maps (*EAS-full*) over a wider range of AIDs.

The present experiment evaluated the masked speech recognition of participants with normal hearing while listening with either a CI or EAS simulation with a strict versus fullfrequency place-based map for cases of short electrode arrays. The aims were to assess whether a full-frequency place-based mapping procedure was preferrable over our strict place-based mapping procedure, review whether the patterns of performance with the two place-based maps differ as a function of simulated AID, and evaluate whether the addition of acoustic lowfrequency cues influences performance differences with the two maps.

### Methods

The study-site Biomedical Institutional Review Board (IRB) approved the assessment of masked speech recognition while listening to vocoded speech (IRB approval #86-0059). Listeners provided written consent and were compensated \$15.00 per hour.

#### **Participants**

Sixty young adults (40 female) participated. Listeners were between 18 and 29 years of age, with a mean age of 23 years (SD: 3 years). Hearing sensitivity was assessed behaviorally in either a single-walled or double-walled sound booth. Listeners detected pure-tone stimuli at  $\leq 25$ 

dB HL for octave frequencies .125 to 8 kHz and for 12.5 kHz. Listeners were native speakers of American English with no previous listening experience to vocoded speech.

### Stimuli

A 12-channel noise vocoder simulated the electric outputs for the CI and EAS simulations using a bank of bandpass finite impulse response (FIR) filters. Tap arrays were generated using the *fir1* function (MATLAB, 2019a). For each filter, the number of taps used to define the magnitude spectrum was selected such that spectral resolution was 20% of the filter bandwidth; synchronous output across filters was accomplished by symmetrically padding the arrays with zeros. The CFs for the bandpass filters were the CFs for each channel derived from either the strict or full-frequency place-based mapping procedure (listed in Table 1 and described below). The edge filter frequency for adjacent channels was the geometric mean of the CFs for the two channels. The low-frequency cutoff for the most apical electrode (E1) and the high-frequency cutoff for the most basal electrode (E12) were set such that each CF was the geometric mean of the upper and lower cutoff (listed in Table 1). The Hilbert envelope was extracted from the output of each filter, low-pass filtered at 300 Hz with a 4<sup>th</sup> order Butterworth filter, and used to amplitude modulate a corresponding noise band. The noise bands were filtered using the cochlear place frequencies for each case (listed in Table 1).

Table 1. The cochlear place frequency for each electrode (E; listed in bold) and center frequency of the associated channel using either the strict or full-frequency place-based mapping procedure for each simulated case of a 12-channel short electrode array.

E1 is the most apical electrode and E12 is the most basal electrode. Gray shading indicates the filter bandwidth did not include the simulated cochlear place frequency. The low-frequency filter (LF) for the vocoder is listed for the cochlear implant (CI) and electric-acoustic stimulation (EAS) simulations. For Case 1, E1 is within the region of functional acoustic hearing for the EAS simulations. An 11-channel vocoder (E2-E12) simulated the reduction of the stimulation level for E1 below detection to limit electric-on-acoustic masking; thus, the LF differs for the CI and EAS simulations for Case 1. Frequency is reported in Hertz.

		CI	EAS	E1	E2	E3	E4	E5	E6	E7	E8	E9	E10	E11	E12
		LF	LF												
Case 1	cochlear place			498	674	855	1029	1303	1796	2594	3649	4930	6730	8902	11647
(460°)	strict	428	602	498	674	844	1042	1331	1817	2577	3405	4173	5114	6266	7678
	full-frequency	102	206	142	276	496	872	1331	1817	2577	3405	4173	5114	6266	7678
Case 2	cochlear place			728	865	1060	1320	1796	2498	3590	5063	7261	9653	12441	14709
(389°)	strict	665	665	728	872	1064	1349	1806	2518	3573	4568	5244	6020	6911	7933
	full-frequency	212	212	309	657	1064	1349	1806	2518	3573	4568	5244	6020	6911	7933
Case 3	cochlear place			<b>987</b>	1240	1623	2187	2912	3590	4716	6073	8314	10264	12441	14157
(335°)	strict	876	876	987	1253	1635	2181	2856	3464	3977	4565	5241	6018	6910	7933
	full-frequency	591	591	759	1253	1635	2181	2856	3464	3977	4565	5241	6018	6910	7933
For the EAS simulations, acoustic low-frequency information was added to the noise vocoder. A FIR filter shaped the acoustic output to simulate aided sound field thresholds of 30, 30, 55, and 65 dB HL at .125, .25, .5, and 1 kHz, respectively. The rationale was to simulate the acoustic low-frequency information available to an EAS user with a moderate hearing loss at .125 and .25 kHz and a severe hearing loss at .5 and 1 kHz. The acoustic hearing was not incorporated into the electric filter assignments of the strict and full-frequency maps, as is with the current clinical default mapping procedures for EAS devices. For the present study, vocoder settings were consistent for the EAS and CI simulations to facilitate a direct performance comparison with and without acoustic low-frequency cues. This procedure avoided the differences in frequency-to-place mismatches for EAS and CI simulations that would have occurred if the acoustic hearing had been used to define the electric low-frequency filter for the EAS simulations. This procedure resulted in some overlap of the acoustic and electric input frequencies in the EAS-full condition for Case 1 and Case 2 (discussed below).

#### Simulated cases of short electrode arrays

Three cases of a 12-channel short electrode array were simulated by assigning the carrier frequency for an individual channel as the cochlear place frequency of the associated electrode (listed in Table 1). The AID and cochlear place frequency for the most apical electrode was 460° and 498 Hz for Case 1, 389° and 728 Hz for Case 2, and 335° and 987 Hz for Case 3, respectively. These example cases were selected because they are within the range of AIDs reported for recipients of short electrode arrays that are used clinically (Canfarotta et al., 2020; Landsberger et al., 2015; Lenarz et al., 2020; O'Connell et al., 2016).

For Case 1 (460°/498 Hz), the most apical electrode is within the region of functional acoustic hearing for the EAS simulation. Stimulation from electrodes within the region of

functional acoustic hearing may interfere with the neural response to the acoustic signal, known as electric-on-acoustic masking (Imsiecke et al., 2020a; Kipping et al., 2020; Krüger et al., 2017; Lin et al., 2011; Stronks et al., 2010, 2012). Our place-based mapping procedures attempt to limit electric-on-acoustic masking by reducing the stimulation level below detection for electrodes within the region of functional acoustic hearing. For the present study, this was simulated for Case 1 by omitting the vocoder band associated with E1 for the EAS simulations. That is, an 11-channel vocoder (E2-E12) was used for the EAS-strict and EAS-full conditions.

#### Strict versus full-frequency place-based mapping procedures

The CFs for the bandpass filters were derived using either the strict or full-frequency place-based mapping procedure and are listed in Table 1. For both mapping procedures, the filter frequencies were adjusted to align the input with the cochlear place frequencies for electrodes residing within the mid-frequency cochlear region (i.e., 1 - 3 kHz). The rationale was to eliminate frequency-to-place mismatches within this critical speech frequency region. The high-frequency information was distributed across the remaining channels for electrodes in the basal cochlear region (i.e., > 3 kHz). Thus, filter frequencies for the strict and full-frequency maps were similar for electrodes in the mid- to high-frequency cochlear regions.

The strict and full-frequency mapping procedures differed in the distribution of lowfrequency information. For the strict procedure, the filter frequencies were adjusted to align the input with the cochlear place frequencies for electrodes apical to the 1 kHz cochlear region. The rationale was to eliminate frequency-to-place mismatches for low- and mid-frequency speech information. Low-frequency information that was outside of the filter boundary for E1 was discarded. For the full-frequency procedure, the filters for the electrodes apical to the 1 kHz cochlear region were widened to provide more low-frequency information. Thus, strict maps aligned with cochlear tonotopicity yet discarded lower frequency information; full-frequency maps provided more of the speech spectrum yet spectrally shifted the low-frequency information.

#### Procedure

Participants completed a task of masked speech recognition while listening to either a CI or EAS simulation for one of the three cases. Listeners were seated in a quiet room. Stimuli were routed through an external sound card (M-AUDIO, M-Track 2x2) and presented diotically over headphones (Sennheiser, HD 280 Pro). The experiment was controlled by a custom MATLAB script.

Masked speech recognition was evaluated using an adaptive, ascending signal-to-noise ratio (SNR) procedure, as previously described by Buss et al. (2015) and used in our other vocoder experiments by Dillon et al. (2021a; 2022). Briefly, the AzBio sentences (Spahr et al., 2012) were presented in a 10-talker masker. The masker level was 60 dB SPL, and the starting level for the target was 0 dB SNR. The listener was asked to repeat the target and was scored for each word correctly repeated. Target level increased in 5 dB steps until the listener correctly repeated all the words in the sentence or the maximum SNR was reached (i.e., 20 dB). The ascending procedure was completed for each of the 20 sentences within the list. Feedback was not provided.

Twenty listeners provided data for each case (3 cases, 60 total listeners). For each case, four conditions were evaluated (i.e., CI-strict, CI-full, EAS-strict, and EAS-full). Listeners were randomized to listen with either CI or EAS simulations. For each device simulation, half of the participants listened with the strict map first, and half listened to the full-frequency map first to control for potential learning effects.

#### Data analysis

The proportion of correctly repeated words at each SNR was fitted with a three-parameter logit function (i.e., mean, slope, and asymptote) to generate the psychometric functions for the plots. For the data analysis, proportion correct values were restricted within 0.001-0.999, and a logit transformation was applied to normalize the variance (Oleson, Brown, & McCreery, 2019). A linear mixed model evaluated the main effects of sex, case (Cases 1, 2, and 3), condition (CI-full, CI-strict, EAS-full, and EAS-strict), and SNR (0, 5, 10, 15, and 20 dB), and the 2-way and 3-way interactions of case, condition, and SNR using the *lme* function in R statistical software (R Core Team, 2021), with a random intercept for each listener. Case and condition were entered as factors. Case 3 (335°/987 Hz) was the reference case due to the prediction that the performance benefit for strict over full-frequency maps would reverse for the case with the shallowest AID. SNR was mean centered on 10 dB.

Reduced models assessed the patterns of performance for the EAS and CI simulations individually to evaluate performance with strict versus full-frequency maps with and without acoustic low-frequency cues. The reduced models included main effects of case, map (strict and full-frequency), and SNR, as well as the associated interactions. Significance was defined as  $\propto < 0.05$ .

#### Results

Figure 1 shows psychometric functions fitted to the mean proportion correct. Data for the three cases are shown in separate panels. Mean proportion correct at each SNR is indicated with circles for the CI simulations and diamonds for the EAS simulations. Filled symbols and solid lines indicate performance and fit with the full-frequency maps; open symbols and dashed lines

indicate performance and fit with the strict maps. Functions fitted to data of individual listeners are plotted in Figure 2.

### Figure 1. Psychometric functions fitted to mean proportion correct data for each case.

Symbols show mean proportion correct at each SNR and line indicate fits for condition (i.e., CIfull, CI-strict, EAS-full, EAS-strict), as specified in the legend. The angular insertion depth and cochlear place frequency of the most apical electrode is provided for each case.



# Figure 2. Psychometric functions fitted to the proportion correct data for individual listeners.

Listeners contributed data to Case 1 (top row), Case 2 (middle row), or Case 3 (bottom row). Results for the CI simulations are in gray (left two columns), and results for the EAS simulations are in blue (right two columns). Solid lines represent the data with the full-frequency place-based maps, and dashed lines represent the data with the strict place-based maps.



Table 2 lists the coefficients from the full model, which evaluated the main effects of sex, case, condition, and SNR, and the 2-way and 3-way interactions of case, condition, and SNR on masked speech recognition. There was a significant main effect of condition ( $F_{(3,519)} = 5.87$ , p = 0.001). As compared the CI-full condition, performance was significantly better with the EASfull and EAS-strict conditions, likely due to the addition of the acoustic low-frequency cues (see below). The differences in performance between conditions were more pronounced at the higher SNRs (i.e.,  $\geq 10$  dB), with a significant interaction between condition and SNR (F<sub>(3,519)</sub> = 6.40, p < 0.001). Also, there was a significant interaction between case and condition (F<sub>(6,519)</sub> = 4.01, p = 0.001), indicating that the patterns of performance across the conditions differed for the three cases. In contrast to the other conditions, performance for the EAS-strict and CI-full conditions were relatively consistent across cases. For example, at 10 dB SNR the proportion correct as AID decreased (Case 1 to Case 3) was 0.71, 0.73, and 0.74 for EAS-strict and 0.53, 0.54, and 0.49 for CI-full. For the EAS-full condition, performance improved as the AID decreased (i.e., 0.54, 0.60, and 0.70, respectively at 10 dB SNR). Conversely, performance declined as the AID decreased for the CI-strict condition (i.e., 0.61, 0.56, and 0.50, respectively at 10 dB SNR). There was a significant 3-way interaction ( $F_{(6,519)} = 3.99$ , p = 0.001) between case, condition, and SNR, indicating that the case-by-condition interaction was most pronounced at high SNRs. There was no significant main effect of sex ( $F_{(1,56)} = 0.78$ , p = 0.381); this variable was removed from subsequent models.

## Table 2. Regression coefficients from the full LMM that evaluated the main effects of sex,

case, condition, and SNR, and the 2-way and 3-way interactions of case, condition, and

## SNR.

Significant results are indicated in bold and italic. Case 3 (335%/987 Hz) was the reference case. The default for condition was CI-full. SNR was mean centered on 10 dB.

	Coefficient	SE	DF	t-value	p-value
Sex	-0.18	.20	56	-0.88	0.381
Case (Case 1)	0.22	0.33	56	0.66	0.514
Case (Case 2)	0.19	0.34	56	0.57	0.570
Condition (CI-strict)	-0.03	0.19	519	-0.15	0.877
Condition (EAS-full)	1.26	0.33	519	3.83	<0.001
Condition (EAS-strict)	1.23	0.33	519	3.74	<0.001
SNR	0.27	0.02	519	14.46	<0.001
Case 1: CI-strict	0.64	0.27	519	2.40	0.017
Case 2: CI-strict	0.30	0.27	519	1.10	0.271
Case 1: EAS-full	-1.08	0.46	519	-2.33	0.020
Case 2: EAS-full	-0.74	0.46	519	-1.58	0.114
Case 1: EAS-strict	-0.21	0.46	519	-0.44	0.658
Case 2: EAS-strict	0.06	0.46	519	0.12	0.902
Case 1: SNR	-0.05	0.03	519	-2.01	0.045
Case 2: SNR	-0.02	0.03	519	-0.78	0.435
CI-strict: SNR	0.00	0.03	519	0.14	0.886
EAS-full: SNR	0.09	0.03	519	3.45	<0.001
EAS-strict: SNR	0.08	0.03	519	2.82	0.005
Case 1: CI-strict: SNR	0.04	0.04	519	1.03	0.304
Case 2: CI-strict: SNR	0.04	0.04	519	1.09	0.276
Case 1: EAS-full: SNR	-0.09	0.04	519	-2.38	0.018
Case 2: EAS-full: SNR	-0.10	0.04	519	-2.65	0.008
Case 1: EAS-strict: SNR	0.04	0.04	519	1.02	0.306
Case 2: EAS-strict: SNR	0.05	0.04	519	1.35	0.177

To further evaluate the interaction between case and condition, reduced models evaluated the EAS and CI simulation data separately to assess performance between the strict and fullfrequency maps with and without acoustic low-frequency cues. Table 3 lists the coefficients for the model that assessed the data from the CI-strict and CI-full conditions. The main effects of case and map were non-significant ( $p \ge 0.172$ ). There was a significant interaction between case and map ( $F_{(2,261)} = 6.19$ , p = 0.002), indicating differences in the patterns of performance with the strict versus full-frequency maps across the cases. Review of the fixed effects demonstrate that listeners experienced significantly better performance with the strict map for Cases 1 and 2 ( $p \le$ 0.004); the non-significant effect of map indicates that this benefit was not observed for Case 3. Taken together, these data indicate that our strict place-based mapping procedure may not be detrimental for the performance for CI users with short electrode arrays at AIDs of  $\ge$  335°. Additionally, there was a significant 3-way interaction between case, map, and SNR ( $F_{(2,261)} =$ 8.82, p < 0.001), indicating that the interaction between effects of map and case was largest at high SNRs.

### Table 3. Regression coefficients from the reduced LMM for the CI simulations that

# evaluated the main effects of case, map, and SNR, and their 2-way and 3-way interactions.

Significant results are indicated in bold and italic. Case 3 (335%/987 Hz) was the reference case.

The default for map was the full-frequency map. SNR was mean centered on 10 dB.

	Coefficient	SE	DF	t-value	p-value
Case (Case 1)	0.86	0.54	27	1.58	0.125
Case (Case 2)	0.95	0.54	27	1.76	0.089
Мар	0.03	0.19	261	0.15	0.880
SNR	0.33	0.04	261	7.64	<0.001
Case 1: Map	-0.88	0.28	261	-3.19	0.002
Case 2: Map	-0.79	0.28	261	-2.88	0.004
Case 1: SNR	0.11	0.06	261	1.85	0.065
Case 2: SNR	0.18	0.06	261	2.95	0.003
Map: SNR	0.02	0.03	261	0.62	0.537
Case 1: Map: SNR	-0.13	0.04	261	-3.31	0.001
Case 2: Map: SNR	-0.15	0.04	261	-3.89	<0.001

For the EAS simulations, we predicted better performance with strict maps than fullfrequency maps over a wider range of AIDs due to the acoustic low-frequency information serving as an anchor to cochlear tonotopicity. Table 4 lists the coefficients for the model that assessed the data from the EAS simulations. There was a significant main effect of case ( $F_{(2,27)} =$ 5.06, p = 0.014), with fixed effects demonstrating a significant difference in performance between Cases 1 and 3 (p = 0.004), but not for Cases 2 and 3 (p = 0.131). There was a significant interaction between case and map ( $F_{(2,261)} = 3.07$ , p = 0.048), with fixed effects demonstrating different patterns of results for the two maps for Case 1 as compared to Case 3 (p = 0.014) but not for Case 2 as compared to Case 3 (p = 0.258). These data reflect the fact that listeners experienced an improvement with the full-frequency maps as AID decreased, which was similar to the performance observed with the strict maps for the shallower cases (i.e., Cases 2 and 3). These results suggest that EAS users with functional acoustic hearing at .125 and .25 kHz and an electrode array placed within 389 - 335° may experience similar performance with strict and fullfrequency maps. Better performance with a strict map may be experienced for electrode arrays at deeper AIDs (e.g., 460°).

# Table 4. Regression coefficients from the LMM for the EAS simulations that evaluated the

# main effects of case, map, and SNR, and their 2-way and 3-way interactions.

Significant results are indicated in bold and italic. Case 3 (335%/987 Hz) was the reference case.

The default for map was the full-frequency map. SNR was mean centered on 10 dB.

	Coefficient	SE	DF	t-value	p-value
Case (Case 1)	1.45	0.46	27	3.18	0.004
Case (Case 2)	0.71	0.46	27	1.56	0.131
Map	0.03	0.18	261	0.16	0.874
SNR	0.28	0.04	261	6.85	<0.001
Case 1: Map	-0.64	0.26	261	-2.48	0.014
Case 2: Map	-0.30	0.26	261	-1.13	0.258
Case 1: SNR	0.02	0.06	261	0.41	0.680
Case 2: SNR	0.06	0.06	261	1.06	0.289
Map: SNR	-0.00	0.03	261	-0.15	0.883
Case 1: Map: SNR	-0.04	0.04	261	-1.06	0.290
Case 2: Map: SNR	-0.04	0.04	261	-1.12	0.262

#### Discussion

There is a growing interest in individualizing the mapping of electric stimulation for CI and EAS users, such as with place-based mapping; however, the optimal procedure remains unclear. Our strict place-based mapping procedure aligns the electric filter frequencies to the cochlear place frequencies up to at least 3 kHz and distributes the remaining high frequency information across the basal electrodes. The effectiveness of strictly aligning the electric filters to cochlear tonotopicity may be limited for recipients of short electrode arrays due to the loss of low-frequency information (Başkent & Shannon, 2005; Faulkner et al., 2003; Fu & Shannon, 1999b). An alternative to our strict place-based mapping procedure is a full-frequency placebased mapping procedure that aligns the critical speech information (e.g., 1 - 3 kHz) and compresses lower and higher frequency information to provide more of the speech spectrum. The present experiment compared the masked speech recognition for CI and EAS simulations with strict versus full-frequency maps for three cases of short electrode arrays. Generally, listeners experienced better performance with strict maps than full-frequency maps for Case 1 (460°/498 Hz) and Case 2 (389°/728 Hz). For Case 3 (335°/987 Hz), listeners experienced similar performance with strict maps and full-frequency maps. This is not entirely surprising since the two maps only differed in the frequency information provided by E1. These data support the conclusion that our strict place-based maps offer similar or better acute performance than fullfrequency place-based maps for recipients of the short electrode arrays used by our center.

The effects of listening with a strict map or a full-frequency map differed for the CI and EAS simulations. For the CI simulations, performance with the strict maps declined with decreases in AID, while the performance with the full-frequency maps was relatively consistent across the three cases. The observation of degraded performance with the strict maps as AID

decreased corroborates previous CI simulations demonstrating declines in speech recognition in quiet at shallow insertion depths due to the loss of low-frequency information (Başkent & Shannon, 2005; Faulkner et al., 2003; Fu & Shannon, 1999b). Interestingly, performance in the present study was relatively consistent with the full-frequency maps across cases – despite differences in the number of low-frequency channels with spectral shifts. Case 1 had more channels with spectral shifts (n=3) than Case 2 (n=2) or Case 3 (n=1). Additionally, the present data suggest that our strict place-based mapping procedure is preferrable for AIDs  $\geq$  389°; similar performance may be experienced with strict and full-frequency maps at shallower AIDs that are within the range observed clinically for short electrode arrays.

In contrast to CI simulations, results from the EAS simulations indicate that performance with the strict maps was relatively consistent across the three cases despite differences in the available electric frequency information. Whereas performance in the CI-strict condition declined with decreases in AID, consistent performance in the EAS-strict condition across cases is likely due to the inclusion of low-frequency acoustic cues. These data corroborate previous EAS simulation data that demonstrate superior performance with strict place-based maps over spectrally shifted maps – even when there is a frequency information gap between the acoustic and electric outputs (Dillon et al., 2021a; Fu et al., 2017; Willis et al., 2020). Current default mapping procedures for EAS devices use the unaided hearing thresholds in the implanted ear to determine the electric filter settings, which creates spectral shifts of ½ octave or more for the majority of EAS users (Canfarotta et al., 2020). The present data combined with previous EAS simulation data suggest that incorporating the individual differences in the placement of the electrode array relative to cochlear tonotopicity into the mapping of EAS devices may support

better performance than with current default procedures, although is it unclear whether this benefit would be observed with additional listening experience.

Another finding from the EAS simulations was the emerging benefit with the fullfrequency maps as AID decreased. This performance benefit may have been due to decreases in the number of channels with spectrally shifted low-frequency information. However, this possibility seems unlikely since Cases 1 and 2 had two channels with spectral shifts and Case 3 had one channel. As a reminder, the EAS simulations for Case 1 used an 11-channel vocoder to simulate the lowered stimulation of E1 to limit electric-on-acoustic masking. It seems more likely that the increasing benefit of the full-frequency map with decreases in AID was due to the inclusion of some spectrally shifted low-frequency information that was not redundant with the acoustic information. The present data cannot differentiate effects of spectrally shifting lowfrequency electric information versus the redundancy of acoustic and electric information on the performance with the EAS-full condition for Cases 1 and 2. Notably, performance with the fullfrequency map did not exceed that with the strict map for the case with the shallowest insertion depth. Taken together, strict place-based maps may support better performance for EAS users than full-frequency place-based maps - at least using the AIDs, settings, and acoustic hearing simulated in the present study.

The present data suggest the utility of our strict place-based mapping procedure as compared to a full-frequency place-based mapping procedure, though there are limitations worth consideration. The present study assessed the acute performance for listeners with normal hearing who did not have previous experience with vocoded speech. CI and EAS users may acclimate to spectral shifts with prolonged listening experience and/or auditory training (Faulkner, 2006; Fu et al., 2002, 2005; Fu & Galvin, 2003; Li & Fu, 2007; Li et al., 2009; Reiss

et al., 2007, 2014; Rosen et al., 1999; Sagi et al., 2010; Smalt et al., 2013; Svirsky et al., 2004, 2015b; Vermeire et al., 2015). As such, the acute performance differences observed in the present study may not represent the long-term performance of CI and EAS users. On the other hand, acclimatization to spectrally shifted maps does not always overcome performance deficits (Reiss et al., 2007, 2014; Sagi et al., 2010; Svirsky et al., 2015b), and there are individual differences in the ability to acclimate to spectrally shifted maps (Smith & Winn, 2021). Additionally, performance differences between strict and full-frequency maps may be reduced in CI and EAS users due to current spread and channel interactions (Friesen et al., 2001; Fu & Shannon, 1999a). Finally, we cannot rule out the potential influence of high-frequency spectral shifts on the observed patterns of performance. There was an increase in the number of channels with spectrally shifted high-frequency information as the AID decreased. These shifts may have contributed to the decline in performance in the CI-strict condition as AID decreased. Investigation is needed to determine performance differences between the present place-based mapping procedure and procedures that strictly align all frequency information to cochlear tonotopicity, such as deactivating electrodes that exceed the current upper filter frequency limits (e.g., 8.5 kHz).

#### Conclusions

The present CI and EAS simulation data provide preliminary support for the use of a strict place-based mapping procedure for CI and EAS users with AIDs  $\geq$  389°. In Experiment 2, we evaluated the influence of electric frequency-to-place mismatches on the early speech recognition of EAS users listening with a strict place-based map or a default map.

#### CHAPTER 3: INFLUENCE OF ELECTRIC FREQUENCY-TO-PLACE MISMATCHES ON THE EARLY SPEECH RECOGNITION OUTCOMES FOR ELECTRIC-ACOUSTIC STIMULATION (EAS)<sup>2</sup>

#### Introduction

The experiment from Chapter 2 and our previous EAS simulation studies (Dillon et al., 2021a, 2022) found better speech recognition for strict place-based maps as compared to default maps or full-frequency place-based maps for participants with normal hearing listening to EAS simulations. It remained unclear whether the performance differences with simulated strict place-based maps versus default maps for EAS simulations (Dillon et al., 2021a, 2022; Fu et al., 2017; Willis et al., 2020) would also be observed for actual EAS users. The present chapter assessed the influence of electric frequency-to-place mismatches on the early speech recognition outcomes of EAS users. The study sample included EAS users who listened exclusively to either default maps (variable magnitudes of electric mismatch across individuals) or place-based maps (no electric mismatch). The hypotheses were that early speech recognition outcomes are better for EAS users with smaller electric mismatches, and that the negative influence of larger electric mismatches persist over the initial months of EAS listening experience.

#### Methods

Preliminary data were reviewed from an ongoing, prospective investigation of performance with default versus place-based maps for CI recipients. The study site Institutional

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> This chapter has been submitted as an article in American Journal of Audiology: Dillon, M., Canfarotta, M., Buss, E., Rooth, M., Richter, M., Overton, A., Roth, N., Dillon, S., Raymond, J., Young, A., Pearson, A., Davis, A., Dedmon, M., Brown, K., O'Connell, B. (submitted). Influence of electric frequency-to-place mismatches on the early speech recognition outcomes for electric-acoustic stimulation (EAS) users. *American Journal of Audiology*.

Review Board approved the procedures, and participants provided consent. Participants were randomized to listen exclusively with either a default or place-based map. Procedures were completed at device activation (2-4 weeks post-operatively), and at 1-, 3-, and 6-months post-activation. Both the research audiologist who completed the assessments and the participants were blinded to the assigned map.

#### **Participants**

Adult CI recipients were considered for inclusion if they underwent cochlear implantation at the study site, received a MED-EL lateral wall electrode array (Innsbruck, Austria), were 18-80 years of age at the time of surgery, and presented with an unaided hearing threshold of  $\leq$  65 dB HL at 125 Hz in the implanted ear at device activation. Potential participants who failed the Mini Mental State Examination (Folstein, Folstein, & McHugh, 1975) or reported cognitive deficits were excluded.

#### **Procedures**

Unaided detection thresholds in the implanted ear were measured behaviorally using pure tone stimuli presented over insert earphones at each interval. A low-frequency pure tone average (LFPTA) was calculated from the unaided detection thresholds at 125, 250, and 500 Hz.

Participants were fit with the ear-level Sonnet2<sup>EAS</sup> processor. The acoustic component was fit based on the participant's unaided detection thresholds in the implanted ear. The thresholds were entered into the clinical programming software (Maestro version 9), which determined the acoustic cutoff frequency by identifying the frequency at which the detection threshold exceeded 65 dB HL. The acoustic settings were verified using the NAL-NL1 prescriptive targets (Byrne et al., 2001), using either real-ear or test box measures with the Verifit2 hearing instrument analyzer (Audioscan). A value of 120 dB HL was entered to indicate

no response at the output limit of the audiometer. For the CI component, the maximum comfortable loudness (MCL) levels were measured behaviorally for each channel using the "adjacent-reference method" (Throckmorton & Collins, 2001; Zwolan, Collins, & Wakefield, 1997). The threshold (T) levels for the map were 10% of the MCL for each channel at initial activation; at the post-activation intervals, behavioral thresholds were measured, and the T levels were set just below detection thresholds.

For participants randomized to listen with a default map, the electric filter frequencies were generated by the clinical software. The software assigned the low-frequency filter associated with the most apical electrode as the frequency where the unaided detection threshold exceeded 65 dB HL (the acoustic cutoff frequency). The remaining mid to high-frequency information was logarithmically distributed across the active channels.

For participants who were randomized to listen with a place-based map, the electric filter frequencies were assigned to align low to mid-frequency information with the cochlear place frequencies. Post-operative CT imaging was obtained for all cases using a Morita cone-beam CT scanner, and the image was uploaded to the OTOPLAN software (CAScination AG and MED-EL Corporation). Two reviewers manually identified cochlear anatomical landmarks (e.g., modiolus and round window) and individual electrodes for each CT image; those landmarks were used by the software to estimate the AID for each electrode, as previously described (Canfarotta et al., 2019). The cochlear place frequency for individual electrodes was calculated using a SG frequency-to-place function (Stakhovskaya et al., 2007). The SG function was selected based on a pilot study showing better acute speech recognition with place-based maps using the SG function as compared to an organ of Corti function (Dillon et al., 2021b). The filter frequencies were assigned to match the place frequency for electrodes residing up to at least the

3 kHz cochlear region. The remaining high-frequency information was logarithmically distributed across the more basal electrodes. For electrodes at cochlear place frequencies in the region of functional acoustic hearing (i.e., unaided detection threshold  $\leq$  65 dB HL), the MCL level was set below the participant's detection threshold (e.g., at 1 cu). For example, if a participant had an unaided threshold of 65 dB HL at 500 Hz, the stimulation level for an electrode at a cochlear place frequency < 500 Hz would be reduced. The rationale for this procedure was that it may limit potential electric-on-acoustic masking.

Speech recognition was assessed using tasks of vowel and word recognition. The assessment of vowel recognition was completed in a quiet room with a direct connect set-up. The participant's processor was connected to the computer using a 90/10 direct audio input cable. Twelve vowel sounds were presented in an /h/-vowel-/d/ context using the English Vowel Recognition Test from TigerSpeech Technology©. Participants listened to the target and selected the perceived vowel from a closed-set list. The assessment of word recognition was completed in a double-walled sound booth, with the participant seated one meter from the loudspeaker. Performance was assessed with CNC words (Peterson & Lehiste, 1962). The recorded 50-word lists were presented at 60 dB SPL, and the contralateral ear was masked. The tester scored each verbal response as correct or incorrect. For both tasks, performance was scored as the percent correct. The tasks were completed after mapping at the activation interval and prior to mapping at the post-activation intervals.

#### **Electric frequency-to-place mismatch**

Electric frequency-to-place mismatch was quantified as the semitone deviation between the electric center frequency and the SG place frequency for the electrode closest to the 1500 Hz cochlear place (~267°). The 1500 Hz place frequency was selected because it has been shown to

be an important region for frequency alignment in CI simulations evaluating speech recognition (Başkent & Shannon, 2007).

#### Data analysis

Linear Mixed Models (LMM) implemented in R using the *lme* package (R Core Team, 2020) assessed the main effects of electric mismatch at 1500 Hz, interval, AID of E1, and the interaction of electric mismatch and interval on speech recognition, with participant included as a random factor. Percent correct data were converted to rationalized arcsine units to normalize the variance (Studebaker, 1985). In the statistical models, electric mismatch was converted to an absolute value, removing the distinction between basal and apical shifts.

#### Results

The data to date included 21 participants (11 female) who were randomized to listen with either a default map (n=15) or a place-based map (n = 6). Age at implantation ranged from 22 to 78 years, with a median of 66 years. Eleven participants were implanted with a Flex24 array, 6 with a Flex28 array, and 4 with a FlexSOFT array. All cases had a full insertion of the electrode array. The median AID of E1 was 503°, with a range of 370° to 691°. For participants with default maps, electric mismatch at 1500 Hz ranged from 2 to -12.0 semitones (median: -5 semitones)<sup>3</sup>, with positive values indicating an apical shift and negative values indicating a basal shift of the spectral information relative to the cochlear place frequency. At the time of data review, there were more participants randomized to default maps than place-based maps, which provided a sufficient spread of electric mismatches to assess the influence on early performance. For participants with place-based maps, two participants (PB1 and PB3) had spectral gaps, and four participants (PB2, PB4, PB5, and PB6) had at least one electrode with stimulation levels

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> 12 semitones equal one octave. In the statistical models, electric mismatch was converted to an absolute value, removing the distinction between basal and apical shifts.

reduced below threshold. Table 5 lists the demographic information for the sample; participants are ordered by AID of E1. Figure 3 plots the unaided detection thresholds for each participant at the initial activation and at the three post-activation intervals. Symbol shape and fill indicate the thresholds for each participant, as defined in Table 5.

# Table 5. Demographic information for EAS users listening with either a default or a place-based map.

Participants are ordered by the angular insertion depth (AID) of the most apical electrode (E1). Symbol fill indicates whether the participant listened with a default (filled) or a place-based (open) map.

Participant/	Sex	Age	Electrode	ode AID of E1 Acoustic		Acoustic	Electrode	Electric	Reduced
Symbol		(yrs)	Array	degrees	Hz	Cutoff	at	Mismatch	Channel(s)
						(Hz)	1500 Hz	(semitone	
D1 ■	Μ	66	Flex24	370	809	542	4	-5	
$D_2$ $\checkmark$	F	74	Flex24	404	671	300	4	-11	
D3	М	78	Flex24	410	650	250	4	-12	
$PB1 \diamondsuit$	F	45	Flex24	423	606	500	5	0	
PB2 O	Μ	50	Flex24	428	590	625	5	0	E1
D4 🛏	М	78	Flex24	429	587	286	5	-9	
D5 •	F	69	Flex24	452	520	219	5	-11	
D6 🔺	F	66	Flex24	483	442	187	5	-8	
D7 🔶	F	52	Flex24	487	433	500	5	-1	
D8 •	F	54	Flex24	495	415	203	5	-8	
D9 <	F	53	Flex24	503	398	563	5	2	
D10	F	73	Flex28	504	396	350	5	-3	
PB3 🖂	М	73	Flex28	530	345	175	6	0	
D11 X	Μ	67	Flex28	533	339	125	6	-5	
D12 ◆	F	57	Flex28	542	323	208	6	-5	
D13	М	69	Flex28	545	318	250	6	-5	
PB4	М	52	FlexSOFT	575	269	214	6	0	E1
D14	М	69	Flex28	616	211	250	6	-2	
PB5 $\bigtriangledown$	Μ	54	FlexSOFT	669	144	250	7	0	E1, E2
D15 ►	F	22	FlexSOFT	689	120	125	6	-1	
PB6 $\triangle$	F	67	FlexSOFT	691	118	125	6	0	E1

Age: Age at implantation

# Figure 3. Unaided air-conduction pure-tone detection thresholds for each participant at initial activation and 1-, 3-, and 6-months post-activation.

Individual thresholds are indicated by symbol shape and fill, as defined in Table 5.



Figure 4 plots the speech recognition over time on the vowel recognition task (left column) and CNC words test (right column) as a function of electric mismatch at 1500 Hz. The LMMs included data from the post-activation intervals (1, 3, and 6 months); data from the initial activation were not included due to floor performance for some participants. Table 6 lists the coefficients for both LMMs. There was a significant main effect of electric mismatch for vowel recognition ( $F_{(1,26)} = 5.5$ , p = 0.027) and for CNC word recognition ( $F_{(1,27)} = 4.6$ , p = 0.041), with poorer performance observed for participants with larger magnitudes of electric mismatch on both tasks. The interaction of electric mismatch and interval was not significant for vowel recognition ( $F_{(2,26)} = 0.59$ , p = 0.561) or for CNC word recognition ( $F_{(2,27)} = 1.4$ , p = 0.252). These results indicate that EAS users with smaller magnitudes or no electric mismatch had better speech recognition scores than EAS users with larger magnitudes of electric mismatch over the first 6 months of listening experience.

# Figure 4: Speech recognition as a function of electric frequency-to-place mismatch at 1500 Hz at initial activation and 1-, 3-, and 6-month post-activation.

Performance was assessed for vowel recognition (left column) and CNC words recognition (right column), scored as the percent correct. Individual performance is indicated by symbol shape and fill, as defined in Table 5. The vertical dashed line at 0 semitones indicates the alignment between the channel center frequency and the cochlear place frequency for the electrode closest to 1500 Hz.



Table 6: Regression coefficients from the models that evaluated the main effects of interval (1, 3, and 6 months), absolute electric frequency-to-place mismatch at 1500 Hz, AID of E1, and the interaction of interval and electric mismatch.

	Vowel Recognition					CNC Words Recognition				
	Coefficient	SE	DF	t-value	p-value	Coefficient	SE	DF	t-value	p-value
3 months	7.53	4.02	26	1.87	0.072	8.84	5.83	27	1.52	0.141
6 months	8.59	4.45	26	1.93	0.065	21.76	6.43	27	3.39	0.002
Electric mismatch	-2.69	1.15	26	-2.34	0.027	-2.72	1.27	27	-2.14	0.041
AID	-0.08	0.05	19	-1.74	0.098	-0.06	0.05	19	-1.29	0.213
3 months x Electric mismatch	-0.15	0.73	26	-0.21	0.837	0.91	1.07	27	0.85	0.403
6 months x Electric mismatch	-0.83	0.81	26	-1.03	0.314	-1.06	1.19	27	-0.89	0.379

Significant results are indicated in bold and italic. The 1-month post-activation visit was the reference for interval.

Figure 5 plots the individual speech recognition data at the 1-month and 6-month intervals with lines indicating the change in performance between intervals as a function of electric mismatch at 1500 Hz. Trends observed in Figure 5 include that EAS users with no electric mismatches experienced an early increase in speech recognition that was relatively stable between the 1- and 6-month intervals, and EAS users of default maps with minimal electric mismatches experienced larger improvements in speech recognition between the 1- and 6-month intervals.

#### Figure 5: Individual speech recognition data at the 1-month and 6-month intervals.

Percent correct scores for CNC words (top panel) and vowel recognition (bottom panel) are plotted as a function of absolute electric mismatch at 1500 Hz. Lines connect the individual data at the 1-month (filled squares) and 6-month (open circles) to depict the change in performance between the two intervals.



Additional analyses were conducted to evaluate other factors thought to affect performance in EAS users (i.e., LFPTA and age). No significant main effects were observed when the models were expanded to include LFPTA ( $p \ge 0.259$ ); age at implantation was not significant for CNC words (p = 0.510) and trended towards significance for vowel recognition (p = 0.056).

#### Discussion

The present report prospectively evaluated the early speech recognition for EAS users as a function of electric mismatch. Participants listened exclusively to either default maps (median electric mismatch: -5 semitones) or place-based maps that eliminated electric mismatches for low to mid frequency information. Poorer early speech recognition was observed for EAS users with larger magnitudes of electric mismatches. For example, the model predicts poorer performance at 6-months post-activation for individuals listening to maps with 6 semitones of electric mismatch as compared to maps with no electric mismatch by 21 and 22 RAU for vowel and word recognition, respectively. There was no evidence of acclimatization to larger magnitudes of electric mismatches of EAS listening experience. These findings suggest the utility of methods to minimize or eliminate electric mismatches for EAS users, such as with a place-based mapping procedure, to support early speech recognition.

The early effects of electric frequency-to-place mismatches for EAS users corroborate the previously observed performance differences for participants with normal hearing listening to EAS simulations. In both paradigms, we observe better performance with place-based maps than for spectrally-shifted maps (Dillon et al., 2021a, 2022; Fu et al., 2017; Willis et al., 2020). For instance, Fu and colleagues (2017) observed better performance with simulations of a place-based map and a spectrally shifted map with minimal mismatches as compared to spectrally

shifted maps with larger magnitudes of mismatch. In the present experiment, EAS users experienced better performance when electric mismatches were small, either with default maps that created minimal spectral shifts or with place-based maps. These findings are compelling considering the limited range of electric mismatches in the present dataset (2 to -12 semitones). EAS users with similar low-frequency acoustic hearing and who received shorter arrays (i.e., <24 mm), or a partial insertion with comparable length arrays, could experience even larger electric mismatches when listening with default maps.

One factor to consider when evaluating the present place-based mapping procedure is that it may result in a spectral gap between the acoustic and electric outputs. Default mapping procedures limit spectral gaps by assigning a single frequency to the acoustic cutoff and electric low-frequency filter. The poorer performance with spectral gaps for EAS users and listeners for EAS simulations ( Dorman et al., 2005; Gifford et al., 2017; Karsten et al., 2013) has not been observed for simulations of place-based maps (Dillon et al., 2021a; Fu et al., 2017; Willis et al., 2020). The present sample included two EAS users with place-based maps that created a spectral gap (PB1 and PB3), though the sizes of those gaps were minimal (PB1: 500-508 Hz; PB3:175-189 Hz). Data for EAS users with placed-based maps and larger spectral gaps are needed to determine the size and frequency range for which a gap may occur before performance is negatively impacted by place-based mapping.

Another factor to consider is electric-on-acoustic masking. For CI recipients of arrays close to or within the region of functional acoustic hearing, the electric current spread from apical electrode(s) may introduce substantial masking of the low-frequency acoustic cues (Imsiecke et al., 2020a, 2020b; Kipping et al., 2020; Koka & Litvak, 2017; Krüger et al., 2017, 2020a, 2020b; Lin et al., 2011). This consideration is increasingly relevant as hearing

preservation has been shown in CI recipients of long (e.g., 31.5 mm), flexible lateral wall arrays (Hollis et al., 2021; Mick et al., 2014; Usami et al., 2014). The place-based mapping procedures used in the present study aimed to limit potential electric-on-acoustic masking by reducing the stimulation levels for electrodes at AIDs that were within the region of functional acoustic hearing. While clinically feasible, this method does not take into consideration spread of excitation from electrodes basal to the region of acoustic hearing. Future investigation is needed to determine whether performance with place-based maps would improve using other techniques for avoiding electric-on-acoustic masking.

These preliminary data indicate that electric frequency-to-place mismatches influence the early performance of EAS users, though there are limitations worth consideration. The sample size is not sufficient to assess the relationship between electric mismatches, AID of E1, and other device and mapping variables that have been observed to influence the speech recognition of CI recipients, such as angular separation between the electrodes (Canfarotta et al., 2020; Zhou, 2017), and filter bandwidth (Fu & Shannon, 2002). Participant recruitment is ongoing; a larger dataset will also allow us to consider the differential effects of positive and negative shifts and the influence of electric frequency-to-place mismatches on the binaural hearing for EAS users.

#### **CHAPTER 4: CONCLUSIONS AND FUTURE DIRECTIONS**

The experiments reported in this dissertation evaluated whether a strict place-based mapping procedure supported better speech recognition as compared to alternative mapping procedures for EAS simulations and EAS users.

#### Masked sentence recognition with strict versus full-frequency place-based maps

The first experiment compared the performance of participants with normal hearing listening to CI and EAS simulations with a strict place-based maps or full-frequency place-based maps. A consideration of the strict place-based mapping procedure is that it discards the low-frequency information below the most apical electrode from the electric input. For cases of short (e.g.,  $\leq 24$  mm) electrode arrays with limited functional acoustic hearing (e.g.,  $\leq 250$  Hz), a strict place-based map may result in poorer speech recognition than if that low-frequency information had been provided. Recipients of short electrode arrays may experience a benefit with a *full-frequency* place-based mapping procedure that aligns the mid-frequency information and provides more low-frequency information – though spectrally shifted.

Masked sentence recognition was evaluated for three simulations of short electrode array at shallow AIDs (460°, 389°, and 335°) with strict versus full-frequency place-based maps. The full-frequency map aligned the filter frequencies for the electrodes in the critical speech frequency region only (i.e., 1-3 kHz). The difference between the maps was the distribution of low-frequency information for electrodes below the 1 kHz cochlear region. For the EAS simulations, better performance was observed with the strict place-based map at the deeper AIDs and similar performance was observed between the two maps at the shallowest AID. The

implications of the differential performance benefit as a function of AID were 1) the strict placebased map does not result in poorer performance as compared to the full-frequency place-based map for AIDs encountered clinically, and 2) EAS users may experience better performance when the device settings incorporate their individual characteristics (e.g., acoustic hearing, electrode array placement).

The results from experiment 1 and our previous EAS simulation studies (Dillon et al., 2021a, 2022) provide compelling evidence for the effectiveness of a strict place-based mapping procedure over alternative mapping procedures for EAS devices; however, a consideration was that these experiments were conducted with participants who had normal hearing and extremely limited experience listening to each EAS simulation. It was unclear whether these patterns of performance would be observed in adult EAS users, whose performance outcomes are also influenced by other variables, such as duration of severe-to-profound high-frequency hearing loss (Gantz et al., 2016, 2009) and the acoustic hearing level in the implanted ear (Gantz et al., 2016), and may also be influenced by current spread and channel interactions as observed in CI users and simulations (Friesen et al., 2001; Fu & Shannon, 1999a).

#### Early speech recognition for EAS users with default versus place-based maps

Experiment 2 reviewed the early speech recognition for EAS users randomized at initial activation to listen with a default map or a place-based map. Participants completed tasks of vowel and word recognition at initial EAS activation and the 1-, 3-, and 6-month post-activation intervals. There was a significant main effect of electric frequency-to-place mismatch on speech recognition, with effects observed through 6-months of EAS listening experience. The preliminary data suggest that EAS users experience better speech recognition when electric frequency-to-place mismatches are minimal, and that the negative effects of larger magnitudes of

electric mismatches are observed out to 6 months of listening experience. Methods to minimize or eliminate electric mismatches, such as place-based mapping procedures, may support better early speech recognition for the population of patients similar to participants in the present experiment.

These early results in EAS users are consistent with the idea that a strict place-based mapping procedure may support early performance. One remaining question is whether EAS users with default maps may acclimate to the electric frequency-to-place mismatches with longer (i.e., > 6 months) listening experience and achieve similar performance outcomes as EAS users with place-based maps. There is ample evidence of CI simulations and CI users acclimating to electric frequency-to-place mismatches with training and longer period of listening experience (Faulkner, 2006; Fu et al., 2002, 2005; Fu & Galvin, 2003; Li & Fu, 2007; Li et al., 2009; Reiss et al., 2007; Rosen et al., 1999; Sagi et al., 2010; Smalt et al., 2013; Svirsky et al., 2004, 2015b; Vermeire et al., 2015), but less is known about acclimatization to electric frequency-to-place mismatches in EAS users.

#### **Future directions**

The next step in this program of research is to evaluate the long-term performance of EAS users listening with default or place-based maps on tasks of monaural and binaural hearing. The negative influence of electric frequency-to-place mismatches may not be fully overcome for EAS users. Also, electric frequency-to-place mismatches may negatively influence the binaural hearing for EAS users by creating interaural mismatches of the auditory information. Interaural mismatches have been shown to negatively influence the binaural hearing abilities of bilateral CI users (Kan, Goupell, & Litovsky, 2019; Kan et al., 2013; Svirsky et al., 2015a). The binaural hearing abilities of EAS users with default versus place-based maps remains unknown. Ongoing
work will evaluate the patterns of speech recognition and acclimatization to varying magnitudes of electric frequency-to-place mismatches, the influence of electric-on-acoustic masking, and the effectiveness of place-based mapping for EAS users on measures of monaural and binaural hearing with long-term device use.

## REFERENCES

- ANSI/ASA S3.5-1997. (1997). ANSI/ASA S3.5-1997 (R2017) Methods for Calculation of the Speech Intelligibility Index.
- Başkent, D., & Shannon, R. V. (2003). Speech recognition under conditions of frequency-place compression and expansion. *The Journal of the Acoustical Society of America*, 113(4 Pt 1), 2064–2076. https://doi.org/10.1121/1.1558357
- Başkent, D., & Shannon, R. V. (2004). Frequency-place compression and expansion in cochlear implant listeners. *The Journal of the Acoustical Society of America*, *116*(5), 3130–3140.
- Başkent, D., & Shannon, R. V. (2005). Interactions between cochlear implant electrode insertion depth and frequency-place mapping. *The Journal of the Acoustical Society of America*, *117*(3 Pt 1), 1405–1416. https://doi.org/10.1121/1.1856273
- Başkent, D., & Shannon, R. V. (2007). Combined effects of frequency compression-expansion and shift on speech recognition. *Ear and Hearing*, 28(3), 277–289. https://doi.org/10.1097/AUD.0b013e318050d398
- Bosen, A. K., & Chatterjee, M. (2016). Band importance functions of listeners with cochlear implants using clinical maps. *The Journal of the Acoustical Society of America*, 140(5), 3718. https://doi.org/10.1121/1.4967298
- Buss, E., Calandruccio, L., & Hall, J. W. (2015). Masked sentence recognition assessed at ascending target-to-masker ratios: modest effects of repeating stimuli. *Ear and Hearing*, 36(2), e14-22. https://doi.org/10.1097/AUD.00000000000113
- Byrne, D., Dillon, H., Ching, T., Katsch, R., & Keidser, G. (2001). NAL-NL1 procedure for fitting nonlinear hearing aids: characteristics and comparisons with other procedures. *Journal of the American Academy of Audiology*, *12*(1), 37–51.
- Canfarotta, M. W., Dillon, M. T., Buss, E., Pillsbury, H. C., Brown, K. D., & O'Connell, B. P. (2019). Validating a New Tablet-based Tool in the Determination of Cochlear Implant Angular Insertion Depth. *Otology & Neurotology*, 40(8), 1006–1010. https://doi.org/10.1097/MAO.0000000002296
- Canfarotta, M. W., Dillon, M. T., Buss, E., Pillsbury, H. C., Brown, K. D., & O'Connell, B. P. (2020). Frequency-to-Place Mismatch: Characterizing Variability and the Influence on Speech Perception Outcomes in Cochlear Implant Recipients. *Ear and Hearing*, 41(5), 1349–1361. https://doi.org/10.1097/AUD.00000000000864
- Dillon, M. T., Buss, E., Adunka, O. F., Buchman, C. A., & Pillsbury, H. C. (2015). Influence of Test Condition on Speech Perception With Electric-Acoustic Stimulation. *American Journal of Audiology*, 24(4), 520–528. https://doi.org/10.1044/2015\_AJA-15-0022

- Dillon, M. T., Buss, E., Pillsbury, H. C., Adunka, O. F., Buchman, C. A., & Adunka, M. C. (2014). Effects of hearing aid settings for electric-acoustic stimulation. *Journal of the American Academy of Audiology*, 25(2), 133–140. https://doi.org/10.3766/jaaa.25.2.2
- Dillon, M. T., Canfarotta, M. W., Buss, E., Hopfinger, J., & O'Connell, B. P. (2021a). Effectiveness of Place-based Mapping in Electric-Acoustic Stimulation Devices. *Otology* & *Neurotology*, 42(1), 197–202. https://doi.org/10.1097/MAO.00000000002965
- Dillon, M. T., Canfarotta, M. W., Buss, E., & O'Connell, B. P. (2021b). Comparison of Speech Recognition With an Organ of Corti Versus Spiral Ganglion Frequency-to-Place Function in Place-Based Mapping of Cochlear Implant and Electric-Acoustic Stimulation Devices. *Otology & Neurotology*, 42(5), 721–725. https://doi.org/10.1097/MAO.00000000003070
- Dillon, M. T., O'Connell, B. P., Canfarotta, M. W., Buss, E., & Hopfinger, J. (2022). Effect of Place-Based Versus Default Mapping Procedures on Masked Speech Recognition: Simulations of Cochlear Implant Alone and Electric-Acoustic Stimulation. *American Journal of Audiology*, 1–16. https://doi.org/10.1044/2022\_AJA-21-00123
- Dorman, M. F., Loizou, P. C., & Rainey, D. (1997). Simulating the effect of cochlear-implant electrode insertion depth on speech understanding. *The Journal of the Acoustical Society of America*, *102*(5 Pt 1), 2993–2996. https://doi.org/10.1121/1.420354
- Dorman, M. F., Spahr, A. J., Loizou, P. C., Dana, C. J., & Schmidt, J. S. (2005). Acoustic simulations of combined electric and acoustic hearing (EAS). *Ear and Hearing*, 26(4), 371–380. https://doi.org/10.1097/00003446-200508000-00001
- Dunn, C. C., Perreau, A., Gantz, B., & Tyler, R. S. (2010). Benefits of localization and speech perception with multiple noise sources in listeners with a short-electrode cochlear implant. *Journal of the American Academy of Audiology*, 21(1), 44–51.
- Faulkner, A. (2006). Adaptation to distorted frequency-to-place maps: implications of simulations in normal listeners for cochlear implants and electroacoustic stimulation. *Audiology & Neuro-Otology*, 11 Suppl 1, 21–26. https://doi.org/10.1159/000095610
- Faulkner, A., Rosen, S., & Stanton, D. (2003). Simulations of tonotopically mapped speech processors for cochlear implant electrodes varying in insertion depth. *The Journal of the Acoustical Society of America*, 113(2), 1073–1080. https://doi.org/10.1121/1.1536928
- Folstein, M. F., Folstein, S. E., & McHugh, P. R. (1975). "Mini-mental state". A practical method for grading the cognitive state of patients for the clinician. *Journal of Psychiatric Research*, 12(3), 189–198. https://doi.org/10.1016/0022-3956(75)90026-6
- Friesen, L. M., Shannon, R. V., Baskent, D., & Wang, X. (2001). Speech recognition in noise as a function of the number of spectral channels: comparison of acoustic hearing and cochlear implants. *The Journal of the Acoustical Society of America*, 110(2), 1150–1163.

https://doi.org/10.1121/1.1381538

- Fu, Q. J., & Shannon, R. V. (1999a). Effects of electrode location and spacing on phoneme recognition with the Nucleus-22 cochlear implant. *Ear and Hearing*, 20(4), 321–331. https://doi.org/10.1097/00003446-199908000-00005
- Fu, Q. J., & Shannon, R. V. (1999b). Recognition of spectrally degraded and frequency-shifted vowels in acoustic and electric hearing. *The Journal of the Acoustical Society of America*, 105(3), 1889–1900. https://doi.org/10.1121/1.426725
- Fu, Q.-J., Chinchilla, S., Nogaki, G., & Galvin, J. J. (2005). Voice gender identification by cochlear implant users: the role of spectral and temporal resolution. *The Journal of the Acoustical Society of America*, 118(3 Pt 1), 1711–1718. https://doi.org/10.1121/1.1985024
- Fu, Q.-J., & Galvin, J. J. (2003). The effects of short-term training for spectrally mismatched noise-band speech. *The Journal of the Acoustical Society of America*, 113(2), 1065–1072. https://doi.org/10.1121/1.1537708
- Fu, Q.-J., Galvin, J. J., & Wang, X. (2017). Integration of acoustic and electric hearing is better in the same ear than across ears. *Scientific Reports*, 7(1), 12500. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-017-12298-3
- Fu, Q.-J., & Shannon, R. V. (2002). Frequency mapping in cochlear implants. *Ear and Hearing*, 23(4), 339–348. https://doi.org/10.1097/00003446-200208000-00009
- Fu, Q.-J., Shannon, R. V., & Galvin, J. J. (2002). Perceptual learning following changes in the frequency-to-electrode assignment with the Nucleus-22 cochlear implant. *The Journal of the Acoustical Society of America*, 112(4), 1664–1674. https://doi.org/10.1121/1.1502901
- Gantz, B. J., Dunn, C., Oleson, J., Hansen, M., Parkinson, A., & Turner, C. (2016). Multicenter clinical trial of the Nucleus Hybrid S8 cochlear implant: Final outcomes. *The Laryngoscope*, 126(4), 962–973. https://doi.org/10.1002/lary.25572
- Gantz, B. J., Hansen, M. R., Turner, C. W., Oleson, J. J., Reiss, L. A., & Parkinson, A. J. (2009). Hybrid 10 clinical trial: preliminary results. *Audiology & Neuro-Otology*, 14 Suppl 1, 32– 38. https://doi.org/10.1159/000206493
- Gifford, R. H., Davis, T. J., Sunderhaus, L. W., Menapace, C., Buck, B., Crosson, J., ... Segel, P. (2017). Combined Electric and Acoustic Stimulation With Hearing Preservation: Effect of Cochlear Implant Low-Frequency Cutoff on Speech Understanding and Perceived Listening Difficulty. *Ear and Hearing*, 38(5), 539–553. https://doi.org/10.1097/AUD.00000000000418
- Gifford, R. H., & Dorman, M. F. (2012). The psychophysics of low-frequency acoustic hearing in electric and acoustic stimulation (eas) and bimodal patients. *Journal of Hearing*

Science, 2(2), 33-44.

- Gifford, R. H., Dorman, M. F., Sheffield, S. W., Teece, K., & Olund, A. P. (2014). Availability of binaural cues for bilateral implant recipients and bimodal listeners with and without preserved hearing in the implanted ear. *Audiology & Neuro-Otology*, *19*(1), 57–71. https://doi.org/10.1159/000355700
- Gifford, R. H., Dorman, M. F., Skarzynski, H., Lorens, A., Polak, M., Driscoll, C. L. W., ... Buchman, C. A. (2013). Cochlear implantation with hearing preservation yields significant benefit for speech recognition in complex listening environments. *Ear and Hearing*, 34(4), 413–425. https://doi.org/10.1097/AUD.0b013e31827e8163
- Helbig, S., Van de Heyning, P., Kiefer, J., Baumann, U., Kleine-Punte, A., Brockmeier, H., ... Gstoettner, W. (2011). Combined electric acoustic stimulation with the PULSARCI(100) implant system using the FLEX(EAS) electrode array. *Acta Oto-Laryngologica*, 131(6), 585–595. https://doi.org/10.3109/00016489.2010.544327
- Hollis, E. S., Canfarotta, M. W., Dillon, M. T., Rooth, M. A., Bucker, A. L., Dillon, S. A., ... Brown, K. D. (2021). Initial Hearing Preservation Is Correlated With Cochlear Duct Length in Fully-inserted Long Flexible Lateral Wall Arrays. *Otology & Neurotology*. https://doi.org/10.1097/MAO.00000000003181
- Imsiecke, M., Büchner, A., Lenarz, T., & Nogueira, W. (2020a). Psychoacoustic and electrophysiological electric-acoustic interaction effects in cochlear implant users with ipsilateral residual hearing. *Hearing Research*, 386, 107873. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.heares.2019.107873
- Imsiecke, M., Krüger, B., Büchner, A., Lenarz, T., & Nogueira, W. (2020b). Interaction between electric and acoustic stimulation influences speech perception in ipsilateral EAS users. *Ear and Hearing*, *41*(4), 868–882. https://doi.org/10.1097/AUD.000000000000807
- Jin, S.-H., & Nelson, P. B. (2010). Interrupted speech perception: the effects of hearing sensitivity and frequency resolution. *The Journal of the Acoustical Society of America*, 128(2), 881–889. https://doi.org/10.1121/1.3458851
- Kan, A., Goupell, M. J., & Litovsky, R. Y. (2019). Effect of channel separation and interaural mismatch on fusion and lateralization in normal-hearing and cochlear-implant listeners. *The Journal of the Acoustical Society of America*, 146(2), 1448. https://doi.org/10.1121/1.5123464
- Kan, A., Stoelb, C., Litovsky, R. Y., & Goupell, M. J. (2013). Effect of mismatched place-ofstimulation on binaural fusion and lateralization in bilateral cochlear-implant users. *The Journal of the Acoustical Society of America*, 134(4), 2923–2936. https://doi.org/10.1121/1.4820889

Karsten, S. A., Turner, C. W., Brown, C. J., Jeon, E. K., Abbas, P. J., & Gantz, B. J. (2013).

Optimizing the combination of acoustic and electric hearing in the implanted ear. *Ear and Hearing*, *34*(2), 142–150. https://doi.org/10.1097/AUD.0b013e318269ce87

- Kipping, D., Krüger, B., & Nogueira, W. (2020). The role of electroneural versus electrophonic stimulation on psychoacoustic electric-acoustic masking in cochlear implant users with residual hearing. *Hearing Research*, 395, 108036. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.heares.2020.108036
- Koka, K., & Litvak, L. M. (2017). Feasibility of Using Electrocochleography for Objective Estimation of Electro-Acoustic Interactions in Cochlear Implant Recipients with Residual Hearing. *Frontiers in Neuroscience*, 11, 337. https://doi.org/10.3389/fnins.2017.00337
- Krüger, B., Büchner, A., Lenarz, T., & Nogueira, W. (2020a). Amplitude growth of intracochlear electrocochleography in cochlear implant users with residual hearing. *The Journal of the Acoustical Society of America*, *147*(2), 1147. https://doi.org/10.1121/10.0000744
- Krüger, B., Büchner, A., Lenarz, T., & Nogueira, W. (2020b). Electric-acoustic interaction measurements in cochlear-implant users with ipsilateral residual hearing using electrocochleography. *The Journal of the Acoustical Society of America*, 147(1), 350. https://doi.org/10.1121/10.0000577
- Krüger, B., Büchner, A., & Nogueira, W. (2017). Simultaneous masking between electric and acoustic stimulation in cochlear implant users with residual low-frequency hearing. *Hearing Research*, 353, 185–196. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.heares.2017.06.014
- Landsberger, D. M., Svrakic, M., Roland, J. T., & Svirsky, M. (2015). The relationship between insertion angles, default frequency allocations, and spiral ganglion place pitch in cochlear implants. *Ear and Hearing*, 36(5), e207-13. https://doi.org/10.1097/AUD.00000000000163
- Lenarz, T., Buechner, A., Lesinski-Schiedat, A., Timm, M., & Salcher, R. (2020). Hearing preservation with a new atraumatic lateral wall electrode. *Otology & Neurotology*, *41*(8), e993–e1003. https://doi.org/10.1097/MAO.000000000002714
- Li, T., & Fu, Q.-J. (2007). Perceptual adaptation to spectrally shifted vowels: training with nonlexical labels. *Journal of the Association for Research in Otolaryngology*, 8(1), 32–41. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10162-006-0059-2
- Li, T., & Fu, Q.-J. (2010). Effects of spectral shifting on speech perception in noise. *Hearing Research*, 270(1–2), 81–88. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.heares.2010.09.005
- Li, T., Galvin, J. J., & Fu, Q.-J. (2009). Interactions between unsupervised learning and the degree of spectral mismatch on short-term perceptual adaptation to spectrally shifted speech. *Ear and Hearing*, 30(2), 238–249. https://doi.org/10.1097/AUD.0b013e31819769ac

- Lin, P., Turner, C. W., Gantz, B. J., Djalilian, H. R., & Zeng, F.-G. (2011). Ipsilateral masking between acoustic and electric stimulations. *The Journal of the Acoustical Society of America*, 130(2), 858–865. https://doi.org/10.1121/1.3605294
- Mick, P., Amoodi, H., Shipp, D., Friesen, L., Symons, S., Lin, V., ... Chen, J. (2014). Hearing preservation with full insertion of the FLEXsoft electrode. *Otology & Neurotology*, 35(1), e40-4. https://doi.org/10.1097/MAO.0b013e318291c66d
- Noble, J. H., Gifford, R. H., Hedley-Williams, A. J., Dawant, B. M., & Labadie, R. F. (2014). Clinical evaluation of an image-guided cochlear implant programming strategy. *Audiology & Neuro-Otology*, *19*(6), 400–411. https://doi.org/10.1159/000365273
- Noble, J. H., Gifford, R. H., Labadie, R. F., & Dawant, B. M. (2012). Statistical shape model segmentation and frequency mapping of cochlear implant stimulation targets in CT. *Medical Image Computing and Computer-Assisted Intervention*, 15(Pt 2), 421–428. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-642-33418-4\_52
- Nordfalk, K. F., Rasmussen, K., Hopp, E., Bunne, M., Silvola, J. T., & Jablonski, G. E. (2016). Insertion depth in cochlear implantation and outcome in residual hearing and vestibular function. *Ear and Hearing*, 37(2), e129-37. https://doi.org/10.1097/AUD.0000000000241
- O'Connell, B. P., Hunter, J. B., Gifford, R. H., Rivas, A., Haynes, D. S., Noble, J. H., & Wanna, G. B. (2016). Electrode location and audiologic performance after cochlear implantation: A comparative study between nucleus CI422 and CI512 electrode arrays. *Otology & Neurotology*, *37*(8), 1032–1035. https://doi.org/10.1097/MAO.00000000001140
- O'Connell, B. P., Hunter, J. B., Haynes, D. S., Holder, J. T., Dedmon, M. M., Noble, J. H., ... Wanna, G. B. (2017). Insertion depth impacts speech perception and hearing preservation for lateral wall electrodes. *The Laryngoscope*, *127*(10), 2352–2357. https://doi.org/10.1002/lary.26467
- Oleson, J. J., Brown, G. D., & McCreery, R. (2019). The evolution of statistical methods in speech, language, and hearing sciences. *Journal of Speech, Language, and Hearing Research*, 62(3), 498–506. https://doi.org/10.1044/2018\_JSLHR-H-ASTM-18-0378
- Peterson, G. E., & Lehiste, I. (1962). Revised CNC lists for auditory tests. *The Journal of Speech* and *Hearing Disorders*, 27, 62–70. https://doi.org/10.1044/jshd.2701.62
- Pillsbury, H. C., Dillon, M. T., Buchman, C. A., Staecker, H., Prentiss, S. M., Ruckenstein, M. J., ... Adunka, O. F. (2018). Multicenter US Clinical Trial With an Electric-Acoustic Stimulation (EAS) System in Adults: Final Outcomes. *Otology & Neurotology*, 39(3), 299–305. https://doi.org/10.1097/MAO.00000000001691
- Qin, M. K., & Oxenham, A. J. (2003). Effects of simulated cochlear-implant processing on speech reception in fluctuating maskers. *The Journal of the Acoustical Society of*

America, 114(1), 446–454. https://doi.org/10.1121/1.1579009

- Rader, T., Fastl, H., & Baumann, U. (2013). Speech perception with combined electric-acoustic stimulation and bilateral cochlear implants in a multisource noise field. *Ear and Hearing*, 34(3), 324–332. https://doi.org/10.1097/AUD.0b013e318272f189
- Reiss, L. A. J., Turner, C. W., Karsten, S. A., & Gantz, B. J. (2014). Plasticity in human pitch perception induced by tonotopically mismatched electro-acoustic stimulation. *Neuroscience*, 256, 43–52. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuroscience.2013.10.024
- Reiss, L. A. J., Turner, C. W., Erenberg, S. R., & Gantz, B. J. (2007). Changes in pitch with a cochlear implant over time. *Journal of the Association for Research in Otolaryngology*, 8(2), 241–257. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10162-007-0077-8
- Rosen, S., Faulkner, A., & Wilkinson, L. (1999). Adaptation by normal listeners to upward spectral shifts of speech: implications for cochlear implants. *The Journal of the Acoustical Society of America*, 106(6), 3629–3636.
- Sagi, E., Fu, Q.-J., Galvin, J. J., & Svirsky, M. A. (2010). A model of incomplete adaptation to a severely shifted frequency-to-electrode mapping by cochlear implant users. *Journal of the Association for Research in Otolaryngology*, 11(1), 69–78. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10162-009-0187-6
- Shannon, R. V., Zeng, F. G., & Wygonski, J. (1998). Speech recognition with altered spectral distribution of envelope cues. *The Journal of the Acoustical Society of America*, 104(4), 2467–2476.
- Smalt, C. J., Gonzalez-Castillo, J., Talavage, T. M., Pisoni, D. B., & Svirsky, M. A. (2013). Neural correlates of adaptation in freely-moving normal hearing subjects under cochlear implant acoustic simulations. *Neuroimage*, 82, 500–509. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuroimage.2013.06.001
- Smith, M. L., & Winn, M. B. (2021). Individual variability in recalibrating to spectrally shifted speech: implications for cochlear implants. *Ear and Hearing*. https://doi.org/10.1097/AUD.00000000001043
- Spahr, A. J., Dorman, M. F., Litvak, L. M., Van Wie, S., Gifford, R. H., Loizou, P. C., ... Cook, S. (2012). Development and validation of the AzBio sentence lists. *Ear and Hearing*, 33(1), 112–117. https://doi.org/10.1097/AUD.0b013e31822c2549
- Stakhovskaya, O., Sridhar, D., Bonham, B. H., & Leake, P. A. (2007). Frequency map for the human cochlear spiral ganglion: implications for cochlear implants. *Journal of the Association for Research in Otolaryngology*, 8(2), 220–233. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10162-007-0076-9

Stronks, H. C., Prijs, V. F., Chimona, T. S., Grolman, W., & Klis, S. F. L. (2012). Spatial overlap

of combined electroacoustic stimulation determines the electrically evoked response in the guinea pig cochlea. *Otology & Neurotology*, *33*(9), 1535–1542. https://doi.org/10.1097/MAO.0b013e318271c0b6

- Stronks, H. C., Versnel, H., Prijs, V. F., & Klis, S. F. L. (2010). Suppression of the acoustically evoked auditory-nerve response by electrical stimulation in the cochlea of the guinea pig. *Hearing Research*, 259(1–2), 64–74. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.heares.2009.10.004
- Studebaker, G. A. (1985). A "rationalized" arcsine transform. *Journal of Speech and Hearing Research*, 28(3), 455–462.
- Suhling, M.-C., Majdani, O., Salcher, R., Leifholz, M., Büchner, A., Lesinski-Schiedat, A., & Lenarz, T. (2016). The impact of electrode array length on hearing preservation in cochlear implantation. *Otology & Neurotology*, 37(8), 1006–1015. https://doi.org/10.1097/MAO.00000000001110
- Svirsky, M. A., Silveira, A., Neuburger, H., Teoh, S.-W., & Suárez, H. (2004). Long-term auditory adaptation to a modified peripheral frequency map. *Acta Oto-Laryngologica*, 124(4), 381–386.
- Svirsky, M. A., Fitzgerald, M. B., Sagi, E., & Glassman, E. K. (2015a). Bilateral cochlear implants with large asymmetries in electrode insertion depth: implications for the study of auditory plasticity. *Acta Oto-Laryngologica*, 135(4), 354–363. https://doi.org/10.3109/00016489.2014.1002052
- Svirsky, M. A., Talavage, T. M., Sinha, S., Neuburger, H., & Azadpour, M. (2015b). Gradual adaptation to auditory frequency mismatch. *Hearing Research*, 322, 163–170. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.heares.2014.10.008
- Throckmorton, C. S., & Collins, L. M. (2001). A comparison of two loudness balancing tasks in cochlear implant subjects using bipolar stimulation. *Ear and Hearing*, 22(5), 439–448. https://doi.org/10.1097/00003446-200110000-00008
- Usami, S.-I., Moteki, H., Tsukada, K., Miyagawa, M., Nishio, S.-Y., Takumi, Y., ... Tono, T. (2014). Hearing preservation and clinical outcome of 32 consecutive electric acoustic stimulation (EAS) surgeries. *Acta Oto-Laryngologica*, 134(7), 717–727. https://doi.org/10.3109/00016489.2014.894254
- Vermeire, K., Anderson, I., Flynn, M., & Van de Heyning, P. (2008). The influence of different speech processor and hearing aid settings on speech perception outcomes in electric acoustic stimulation patients. *Ear and Hearing*, 29(1), 76–86. https://doi.org/10.1097/AUD.0b013e31815d6326
- Vermeire, K., Landsberger, D. M., Van de Heyning, P. H., Voormolen, M., Kleine Punte, A., Schatzer, R., & Zierhofer, C. (2015). Frequency-place map for electrical stimulation in cochlear implants: Change over time. *Hearing Research*, 326, 8–14.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.heares.2015.03.011

- Wanna, G. B., O'Connell, B. P., Francis, D. O., Gifford, R. H., Hunter, J. B., Holder, J. T., ... Haynes, D. S. (2018). Predictive factors for short- and long-term hearing preservation in cochlear implantation with conventional-length electrodes. *The Laryngoscope*, 128(2), 482–489. https://doi.org/10.1002/lary.26714
- Warren, R. M., Riener, K. R., Bashford, J. A., & Brubaker, B. S. (1995). Spectral redundancy: intelligibility of sentences heard through narrow spectral slits. *Perception & Psychophysics*, 57(2), 175–182. https://doi.org/10.3758/bf03206503
- Willis, S., Moore, B. C. J., Galvin, J. J., & Fu, Q.-J. (2020). Effects of noise on integration of acoustic and electric hearing within and across ears. *Plos One*, 15(10), e0240752. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0240752
- Zhou, N. (2017). Deactivating stimulation sites based on low-rate thresholds improves spectral ripple and speech reception thresholds in cochlear implant users. *The Journal of the Acoustical Society of America*, *141*(3), EL243. https://doi.org/10.1121/1.4977235
- Zwolan, T. A., Collins, L. M., & Wakefield, G. H. (1997). Electrode discrimination and speech recognition in postlingually deafened adult cochlear implant subjects. *The Journal of the Acoustical Society of America*, 102(6), 3673–3685. https://doi.org/10.1121/1.420401